MORGAN CITY CORPORATION

PERSONNEL POLICIES HANDBOOK

This manual is provided for general guidance only. The policies, procedures, objectives, and statements contained in this manual, and in other statements that may be issued from time to time, do not create a contract or agreement of any kind between the City and its employees, or any other obligation or liability on the City. Although they reflect current policy, they may, at any time and for any reason, with or without notice to employees, be changed or rescinded. Also, within this manual are strongly worded statements, prefaced with phrases such as "...the City will not tolerate..." Such statements are stated objectives, and the basis for personnel action, and are not a promise or representation of working or employment conditions, nor do they impose any obligation or liability on the City. Employment with Morgan City is for no set period and may be terminated at any time by the employee, or by the City in accordance with applicable law. Nothing herein shall modify an employee's status. These policies apply to all employees.

Adopted: November 23, 2021

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CHAPTER 1 EMPLOYEE CLASSIFICATIONS	1
1-1 Full-time Career Service Employees	1
1-2 Part-time At-Will Employees	1
1-3 Seasonal Employees	1
CHAPTER 2 ADMINISTRATION	1
2-1 Implementation of Personnel Policies	1
2-2 Management/Employee Cooperation	1
CHAPTER 3 HIRING PRACTICES	2
3-1 Position Authorization	2
3-2 General Practice	2
3-3 Anti-Nepotism	2
A. Definitions for the Purpose of this Section	2
B. Nepotism in Hiring, Supervision, and Organizational Management	2
C. Exceptions to this Policy	3
3-4 Veterans Preference	3
3-5 Background Checks	3
3-6 Motor Vehicle Driving Records	3
A. Maintenance of Valid Driver's License	3
CHAPTER 4 EMPLOYMENT STATUS	4
4-1 Appointed Positions	4
4-2 Probationary Employees	4
4-3 Promotions	4
4-4 Demotions	4
CHAPTER 5 SEPARATIONS	5
5-1 Resigned Employee	5
5-2 Abandonment of Position	5
5-3 Reduction in Force	5
5-4 Termination	5
5-5 Exit Interviews	5
5-6 Employment References	5
CHAPTER 6 EMPLOYEE CONDUCT	6
6-1 Ethics	6
6-2 Use of City Equipment	6
A. Use of City Electronic Mail, Voicemail, Cell Phones and Computer Systems	6
B. Social Media Policy	6
C. Personal Use of Social Media Sites – Social Networking	7
6-3 Use of City Issued Credit Cards for Elected Officials and/or Morgan City Card Users	8
6–4 Use of City Vehicles	9

6-5	Public Relations	.10
6-6	Dress and Hygiene Standard	.10
6-7	Outside Employment	.10
6-8	Fraternization	.10
A.	Relationships Between a Department Head/Manager and a Subordinate	.10
В.	Dating Relationships Between Other Employees	.11
СНАРТ	TER 7 DISCIPLINE AND GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	.11
7-1	Disciplinary Action	.11
A.	Written Notice – Warning	.11
7-2	Pre-Disciplinary Hearing	.12
7-3	Appeals of Demotion or Termination	.12
7-4	Appeals of Discipline/Grievance/Open Communication	.12
7-5	Suspension Pending Investigation and Decision	.13
7-6	Cause for Discipline	.13
СНАРТ	TER 8 EMPLOYEE TRAVEL, TRAINING AND EDUCATION	.14
8-1	Travel and Training Expenses Reimbursed	.14
8-2	Education Assistance	.15
СНАРТ	'ER 9 EMPLOYEE BENEFITS	.15
9-1	Medical Insurance	.15
9-2	Annual Leave	.16
9-3	Bereavement Leave	.16
9-4	Jury and Witness Duty	.16
9-5	Military Leave	.17
9-6	Sick Leave	.17
A.	Purpose	.17
B.	Accrual	.17
C.	Use of Sick Leave	.17
D.	Sick Leave Records	.18
E.	Abuse of Sick Leave	.18
9-7	Paid Holidays	.18
9-8	Life and Disability Insurance	.18
9-9	Unemployment Compensation Benefits	.19
9-10	Workers' Compensation	.19
9-11	Employee Recognition	.20
9-12	Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA) Policy	.20
A.	Basic Leave Entitlement	.20
В.	Military Family Leave Entitlements	.20
C.	Benefits and Protections	.21
D.	Eligibility Requirements	.22
E.	Definition of Serious Health Condition	.22
	ii	

F.	Use of Leave	
G.	Substitution of Paid Leave for Unpaid Leave	
Н.	Employee Responsibilities	
I.	Employee Requirements While on FMLA Leave	24
J.	Employer Responsibilities	24
К.	Unlawful Acts by Employers	25
L.	Enforcement	25
М.	Leave Without Pay	25
N.	Requests for Leave Without Pay (LWOP)	25
О.	Penalty for Failure to Report at End of LWOP	
Р.	Employee Benefits During LWOP	
Q.	Reinstatement	
9-13	POLICY FOR EMPLOYEES AND CELL PHONE USAGE IN MORGAN CITY	
A.	Purpose	
B.	Policy	
C.	Criteria	
D.	Cell Phone Allowance	
E.	Cell Phone Usage	27
F.	Cell Phone Allowances	27
G.	Transition Provisions for Existing City Owned Cell Phones	27
CHAPT	ER 10 RETIREMENT BENEFITS AND PENSIONS	27
10-1	Retirement Plan	27
10-2	Retiree Health Insurance Program	
А.	Eligibility Requirements	
В.	Payment of Premium	
C.	Enrollment	
CHAPT	ER 11 COMPENSATION AND WORK HOURS	
11-1	Employee Compensation	
А.	Overview	
В.	Compensation Model	
C.	Annual Adjustments	
11-2	Work Hours	
11-3	Overtime and Compensatory Time (Comp Time)	
11-4	Pay Periods	
11-5	Time Reporting	
CHAPT	ER 12 SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND DRUG FREE WORKPLACE	
12-1	Policy Statement	
12-2	Drug & Alcohol Testing Policy Definitions	
12-3	Testing Policy	
А.	Pre-Employment Testing	

B. Reasonable Suspicion (For Cause) Testing	
C. Return to Duty Testing	
D. Post-Accident Testing	
E. Random Testing	
12-4 City Action	
12-5 Confidentiality	
12-6 Workplace Rules	
12-7 Miscellaneous	
12-8 Acknowledgment of Policy	
12-9 Drug and Alcohol Policy Not a Contract	
CHAPTER 13 SEXUAL HARASSMENT/DISCRIMINATION POLICY AND PROCEDURE	E35
13-1 Prohibition Against Sexual Harassment/Discrimination	
13-2 Statement of Penalties for Misconduct	
13-3 Reporting Violations of Sexual Harassment/Discrimination	
CHAPTER 14 WORKPLACE VIOLENCE	
14-1 Workplace Violence and Policy Statement	
14-2 Workplace Violence Definitions	
CHAPTER 15 RISK MANAGEMENT AND SAFETY	
15-1 Employee Liability	
15-2 Incentive Program	
CHAPTER 16 EMPLOYEE CODE OF ETHICS	
16-1 Prohibited Conduct	
A. Disqualification from Acting on Morgan City Business	
B. Improper Use of Official Position	
C. Accept Gifts or Loans	
D. Disclose Privileged Information	
E. Financial or Beneficial Interest in Transactions	40
F. Nepotism	40
G. Misuse of Public Resources or Property	40
H. Outside Employment	40
I. Uses of the City's internet	40
J. Political Activity	41
K. Fair and Equal Treatment	
L. Prohibited Conduct After Leaving Morgan City	

CHAPTER 1 EMPLOYEE CLASSIFICATIONS

1-1 Full-time Career Service Employees

Full-time employee – An employee in a Council-authorized position who works 40 hours per week on a continual basis, and who has successfully completed his/her probationary period.

City Manager – These policies and procedures shall not apply to the City Manager. The City Manager's status, compensation and benefits shall be determined as provided in State law and as negotiated between the City Manager and the City Council.

1-2 Part-time At-Will Employees

Part-time employees – Same as full-time employee but works less than 40 hours per week and usually more than 15 hours a week. Part-time employees are at-will employees and may be terminated at any time with or without notice or cause. Part-time employees shall not work more than an average of 30 hours per week calculated on an annual basis unless approved in writing by the City Manager.

Part-time employees who work an average of more than 30 hours per week calculated on an annual basis are eligible for benefits as required by law.

Part-time employees whose employment normally requires an average of 20 or more hours each week calculated on an annual basis **and** who receive benefits normally provided by the City shall be enrolled in the Utah State Retirement System. Since Morgan City employees do not receive benefits until their employment requires them to work an average of more than 30 per week calculated on an annual basis, part-time employees shall work more than 30 hours per week calculated on an annual basis before being enrolled with the Utah State Retirement System.

1-3 Seasonal Employees

Seasonal employees – All employees hired on a temporary, seasonal, provisional, or emergency basis. Seasonal employees are not eligible for benefits unless required by law. Seasonal employees are at-will employees and may be terminated at any time with or without notice or cause. Seasonal employees may be employed up to 40 hours per week for up to 9 months (such that the average of hours worked is no more than 30 hours per week calculated on an annual basis). Any exceptions must be approved in writing by the City Manager. A seasonal employee may be re-hired as a seasonal employee after at least a 3-month break.

CHAPTER 2 ADMINISTRATION

2-1 Implementation of Personnel Policies

Each employee shall be given a copy of this Manual and are required to be familiar with and follow the policies set forth herein.

This Manual supersedes any and all prior written personnel policies or manuals issued by the City. This Manual is subject to change at any time, solely at the discretion of the City, with or without notice to the employee.

No verbal or written agreements, understandings, representations, or statements made by a Department Head, City, or anyone, can change the policies outlined in this Manual, or bind the City to any course of action.

The policies and statements contained in this Manual and in other statements that may be issued from time to time do not create a contract or agreement of any kind between the City and its employees.

Written agreements between Department Heads (including the City Manager) and employees may be made regarding performance measures, correction of conduct, or "return to work" agreements. However, these do not change the condition or nature of the employee's position, or status. In order for such a change to occur, a contract approved and signed by the City Manager and the employee.

2-2 Management/Employee Cooperation

Our goal is to bring effective and efficient municipal services to the citizens of the City. This can only be achieved by management and employee cooperation. A productive and successful employee works with management and other employees to accomplish the City's goals.

CHAPTER 3 HIRING PRACTICES

3-1 Position Authorization

Every employment position and job description in the City of Morgan has been authorized and approved by the City Manager. Each position has a job description which sets forth the minimum bona fide occupational qualifications necessary to perform the job, the essential job functions, any supervisory responsibilities, and the reporting relationship of the position to management, and other pertinent job information.

3-2 General Practice

It is the policy of the City to comply with the guidance set forth in Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, according to Public Law 92-261, approved March 24, 1972.

Morgan City is an Equal Opportunity Employer. The City will hire, promote, classify, transfer, discipline, and discharge all persons concerned without reference to race, color, sex, religion, age, national origin, ethnicity, disability, or genetic information.

Personnel will be compensated on the basis of equal pay for equal work. No individual will receive disparate compensation for equal work on the basis of race, color, religion, sex, age, or national origin.

It is the policy of the City to fill all job openings with the most qualified individual available. Where possible, it shall be the policy of the City to promote from within provided that all promotions shall be made based upon the most qualified individuals.

Once an employee has been given a conditional offer of employment, is returning from work after more than a three-day absence, or has experienced articulable performance problems, the City reserves the right to require any City employee to undergo a complete fitness-for duty examination, at City expense, where there is a question concerning the employee's ability to physically and psychologically perform the tasks for which he/she was hired.

3-3 Anti-Nepotism

A. Definitions for the Purpose of this Section

- 1. Nepotism Undue attachment to relations; favoritism shown to members of one's family; bestowal of patronage in consideration of relationship, rather than of merit or of legal claim.
- 2. Relative Father, mother, grandfather, grandmother, husband, wife, son, daughter, grandson, granddaughter, sister, brother, uncle, aunt, nephew, niece, or first cousin, whether by blood or by marriage. "Relative" includes husband or wife by common-law marriage, as defined by Utah law. "Relative" also includes a cohabitating partner.
- 3. Supervision and supervise Means and implies an employment relationship in which:
 - a. An employee's relative is in the employee's supervisory "chain of command" or in the direct line of supervision; or,
 - b. The elected Mayor, member of the City Council or City Manager is a relative of an employee or applicant for employment.
- 4. Cohabitating Partner Means living together as a couple without being married.

B. Nepotism in Hiring, Supervision, and Organizational Management

- 1. The City prohibits any person holding any position to appoint, vote for the appointment of, hire, directly supervise, be in the line of supervision of, or be directly supervised by their relative.
- 2. No relative of a Morgan City elected official shall be hired, either full-time or part-time, by Morgan City during the elected official's term of office.
- 3. Relatives shall not be hired into nor employed by the same Department.

4. Elected officials, appointed officials, and Department Heads are expressly forbidden to request, suggest, or discuss the hiring of a relative with anyone holding hiring authority.

C. Exceptions to this Policy

- 1. The relative will serve as an uncompensated volunteer.
- 2. The person is employed by Morgan City before the relative is elected as Mayor or a member of the City Council or City Manager.
- 3. The City Council may approve the hiring of relatives of elected or other employees of the City for temporary or seasonal positions (not to exceed 6 months).
- 4. This policy shall not affect the employment status of relatives employed by the City prior to the effective date of its adoption.

3-4 Veterans Preference

In accordance with Title 71, Chapter 10, Utah Code Annotated, eligible veterans and their spouses shall be given preference in interviewing and hiring for a position.

3-5 Background Checks

Morgan City believes that hiring qualified individuals to fill positions contributes to the overall strategic success of the City. Background checks serve as an important part of the selection process. This type of information is collected as a means of promoting a safe work environment for current and future employees. A third-party agency will conduct the criminal records background checks.

The City will ensure that all background checks are held in compliance with all federal and state statutes, such as the Fair Credit Reporting Act.

Inquiries will be made regarding criminal records during the pre-employment stage, however, as part of Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, this information cannot be used as a basis for denying employment, unless it is determined to be due to job related issues or business necessity.

Morgan City will exercise reasonable care that all information obtained from the reference and background check process will only be used as part of the employment process and kept strictly confidential.

3-6 Motor Vehicle Driving Records

A. Maintenance of Valid Driver's License

As a means of promoting a safe work environment for current and future employees and citizens, driver's license checks will be performed on all applicants after a conditional offer of employment has been made, where driving a motor vehicle may be necessary to conduct City business. Thereafter, the City will review monthly the driving records and status of employee driver licenses with the State Driver's License Division to ensure that the standards contained in this policy are met and maintained.

Any employee without a valid Utah driver's license will not be allowed to operate a City vehicle or drive on Morgan City business. Employees are expected to drive in a safe and responsible manner both on and off the job to maintain a good driving record.

If, for any reason during employment, an employee whose position requires that he/she drive on the job:

- 1. Is unable to maintain the appropriate valid Utah driver's license required by the employee's position; or
- 2. Becomes uninsurable under the City's insurance policy then in force without any additional premiums or costs being incurred by the City to ensure that employee; or
- 3. Is convicted of a serious traffic violation, such as reckless driving or a DUI; or
- 4. Has an unacceptable record as indicated by:

- a. Three or more moving violations in the past 24 months.
- b. Two or more at fault accidents in the past 36 months. Contributing factors, such as weather or mechanical problems, may be taken into consideration.
- c. A charge for leaving the scene of an accident in the past 36 months.
- d. Any combination of accidents, charges, and/or moving violations.

The employee must inform their Department Head immediately of any serious traffic violation. The Department Head will then review the situation, considering such things as the nature of the job and the expected duration of time the employee will be without a driver's license, and decide the appropriate action to be taken.

Penalties for Failure to Maintain Driver's License or for Failure to Notify:

Failure to maintain a valid Utah driver's license or a commercial driver's license in a position that requires such, or failure to notify a Department Head of un-insurability, serious traffic violations or a change in status of an employee's driver's license when such license is a job requirement, may subject the employee to disciplinary action, including termination.

CHAPTER 4 EMPLOYMENT STATUS

4-1 Appointed Positions

Appointed employees are part of the pay and benefit system applicable to all employees and shall be subject to policies contained in this manual, with the following exceptions:

Appointed employees are at-will employees and are appointed and may be suspended or terminated by the appointing authority with or without cause or prior notice. As at-will employees, appointed employees shall have no right to appeal the suspension or termination of their employment, but may, upon their own request, have a name clearing hearing before the governing body.

4-2 **Probationary Employees**

All new employees who are hired with the intention of becoming full-time or part-time employees are considered probationary employees for a period of 1 year. They will still receive any benefits associated with the position. During this probationary period the employee is at-will and may be terminated at any time, with or without cause.

Any unpaid leave of absence shall not be considered part of the probationary period.

Reinstatement: The probationary period for a former employee being reinstated shall be for a period of one year.

4-3 **Promotions**

Any promotion to a position with significant differences in job responsibility shall be subject to a probationary period of 6 months. During the probationary period the employee's abilities and performance will be evaluated by the Department Head. If, in the sole discretion of the City, the City determines that the employee's performance is unsatisfactory, the City shall notify the employee in writing of his/her failure to complete the probationary period and the employee will be reinstated, if available, to their previous position, or if available to another position for which they are qualified. However, if the cause for rejection during the promotional probationary period was sufficient grounds for dismissal from both positions, the employee may be dismissed in accordance with the City's formal disciplinary procedures.

The City Manager will have the latitude to place promoted employees on the step that is the most appropriate for the education, experience or other factors that contributed to their promotion or selection for the job.

4-4 Demotions

When employees are demoted, the employee will be moved to their new grade and step by the City Manager.

CHAPTER 5 SEPARATIONS

5-1 Resigned Employee

Full-time employees who resign and desire to leave the City in good standing should give a minimum of two weeks' notice, otherwise they may not be considered for re-employment at a future date.

The City reserves the right to place a resigning full-time employee on a paid leave of absence for any portion or all of the notice period. The City further reserves the right to accept the resignation effective immediately.

5-2 Abandonment of Position

One unauthorized absence may constitute cause for separation. An employee who fails to contact their Department Head prior to their absence for 1 working day, and to request that the absence be recorded as authorized, may be deemed to have voluntarily abandoned his/her position and is subject to disciplinary action up to and including termination. If prior notification of absence was not possible an employee must notify their supervisor by the end of the workday the absence occurred. The City Manager has discretion to approve absences without notice based on the individual circumstances of the employee. Reference – Authorize includes sick or injury policy

5-3 Reduction in Force

When it becomes necessary to reduce the work force, regular full-time employee(s) with the positions to be eliminated shall, when possible, be notified in writing of the reduction in force at least two weeks before the planned reduction in force.

5-4 Termination

Termination of employment may occur as a result of poor performance, discipline as described in the discipline section of this policy), or the employee's failure in some instances, to satisfactorily complete a probationary period, as a result of disciplinary action, or because the employee's status is "at will." Terminated employees shall be notified in writing by the City Manager. At-will employees and those in a probationary status (except promotional probation) have no appeal rights.

5-5 Exit Interviews

The Department Head of a departing employee shall contact the Human Resource Manager to schedule an exit interview and completion of an exit interview questionnaire with the employee. An exit interview helps the City to obtain information that may be useful in improving employee relations as well as to provide additional information to the terminating employee regarding 401(k), COBRA, etc.

5-6 Employment References

- 1. Employment references, including reference letters, will only be given by the City Manager or Human Resource Manager. No other City employee should give any employment references or provide information regarding current or former City employees unless they are requested to do so by the Human Resource Manager.
- 2. The only information that will be provided regarding present or former City employees is the following:
 - Dates of employment Positions held Job duties as set forth in the job description The employee's salary range
- 3. If an employee wishes to have further information regarding their employment provided by the City, they must present a written request for release of further information to the City Manager or Human Resource Manager and sign a release of all claims against the City and indemnify the City from all claims arising from the disclosure of such information. The City reserves the right to refuse to release of any information including, but not limited to, work product, personal information, etc.

CHAPTER 6 EMPLOYEE CONDUCT

6-1 Ethics

City employees shall comply with the Municipal Mangers' and Employees' Ethics Act, Title 10, Chapter 3, Part 13, Utah Code Annotated, and its successor statutes, to avoid actual or potential conflicts of interest. Failure to comply with the requirements therein may result in disciplinary action up to, and including, termination.

6-2 Use of City Equipment

A. Use of City Electronic Mail, Voicemail, Cell Phones and Computer Systems

Employees shall not use e-mail, voicemail, cell phones or computer systems for any inappropriate use, including but not limited to the following:

Solicitation of employees for fund raisers not approved by the City;

To further personal business interests;

Offensive, harassing, vulgar, obscene, or threatening communications, including disparagement of others;

Verbal abuse, slander or defamation;

Creating, distributing, viewing, or soliciting sexually oriented messages, materials or images;

Electronic dissemination or printing of copyrighted materials, including articles and software in violation of copyright laws; or

Downloading of any audio or video files in violation of copyright laws.

E-mail and voice mail communication and the contents of City owned computers are the sole property of the City and may be subject to monitoring at any time without notice. When using the e-mail or voice mail systems, and other equipment including city computers, the employee knowingly and voluntarily consents to being monitored and acknowledges the employer's right to conduct such monitoring. There is no expectation of privacy when using the City's equipment. The security of e-mail and voice mail communications is not guaranteed. Abuse of e-mail, voicemail, cell phones and computer systems, and other City equipment could subject the employee to disciplinary action, up to and including termination.

B. Social Media Policy

The City recognizes that social media has changed the way that people communicate with each other and that the use of social media can enhance communication between City government and citizens. The City also recognizes that appropriate use of social media may further the mission of the City and its departments. City employees participating on internet social media/networking sites (Instagram, Facebook, Twitter, etc.) must use appropriate discretion to not discredit themselves or the City. To achieve and maintain the public's highest level of respect, City departments may utilize social media and social network sites to enhance communications with citizens and program participants subject to the following rules and guidelines:

(Note that due to the nature of electronic media, these rules and guidelines are subject to change over time and that the City reserves the right to make any such modifications as it deems necessary.

- 1. The City Manager shall appoint a Social Media Coordinator with the authority to use social media on behalf of the City and the responsibility to ensure the appropriateness of content.
- 2. Individual departments may participate in social media sites, with the authorization of their Department Head and/or the City Manager, for the dissemination of City related information to the public in accordance with the City's mission and shall not be used for

personal uses. This shall be done with the cooperation and approval of the Social Media Coordinator.

- 3. The Head of each department or their designee shall be responsible for the content and upkeep of each social media site maintained by that department.
- 4. City social media sites shall comply with federal, state, and local laws, regulations, and administrative rules.
- 5. City social media sites are subject to State of Utah public records laws. The department maintaining the site is responsible for responding completely and accurately to any public records requests for public records on social media sites. All responses should be approved by the Records Manager of the City.
- 6. Users and visitors to social media sites shall be notified that the intended purpose of the site is to serve as a mechanism for communication between City departments and members of the public. City social media site articles and comments containing any of the following forms of content shall not be allowed:
 - a. Comments in support or opposition to political campaigns or ballot measures;
 - b. Profane language or content;
 - c. Content that promotes, fosters, or perpetuates discrimination on the basis of race, creed, color, age, religion, gender, marital status, status with regard to public assistance, national origin, physical or mental disability or sexual orientation;
 - d. Sexual content or links to sexual content;
 - e. Solicitations of commerce;
 - f. Conduct or encouragement of illegal activity;
 - g. Personal attacks, disrespectful comments, insults, name-calling or belittling comments;
 - h. Information that may tend to compromise the safety or security of the public or public systems; and
 - i. Content that violates a legal ownership interest of any other party; or comments not typically related to the particular social medium article being commented upon, including random or unintelligible comments.
- 7. The guidelines described above should be displayed to users or made available by hyperlink.
- 8. The City reserves the right to restrict or remove any content that is deemed to be in violation of this social media policy or any applicable law. A copy of any content removed based on these guidelines must be retained, including the time, date, and identity of the poster when available.
- 9. All content created or posted on a City social media site as well as all City profile and home pages shall belong to the City.

C. Personal Use of Social Media Sites – Social Networking

City employees participating on internet social networking sites (Instagram, Facebook, Twitter, etc.), must use appropriate discretion to not discredit themselves or the City. To achieve and maintain the public's highest level of respect, City employees are expected to follow the standards of conduct below whether on or off duty:

1. Except in the performance of an authorized duty, employee use of department phones, computers, or other electronic devices to access social networking sites (Instagram, Facebook, Twitter, etc.) blogs or bulletin boards is prohibited.

- 2. Except in the performance of an authorized duty, City employees shall not post, transmit, reproduce, and/or disseminate information (text, pictures, video, audio, etc.) to the internet or any other forum (public or private) that would tend to discredit or reflect unfavorably upon the City or any of the City's employees or elected officials.
- 3. Employees are prohibited from posting, transmitting, and/or disseminating any pictures or videos of official department training, activities, or work-related assignments without the express written permission of their Department Head.
- 4. Employees are prohibited from disclosing, through whatever means, any information, photograph, video, or other recording obtained or accessible as a result of employment with the City for financial or personal gain, or any disclosure of such material without the expressed authorization of their Department Head.
- 5. Employees must ensure that any content disseminated is consistent with Morgan City's Harassment Policy.
- 6. Employees are prohibited from posting content that is inconsistent with their duties and obligations and that tends to compromise or damage the mission, function, reputation, or professionalism of Morgan City or its employees.
- 7. Employees must exercise caution when posting or responding to information, or reflecting agreement or support of an existing posting, as doing so may be interpreted as an endorsement thereof, which may be inconsistent with one's duties and responsibilities as a City employee generally, or with the employee's specific duties and responsibilities.
- 8. Remove any content in a reasonable and prompt manner that is in violation of this policy and/or posted by others from any web page or website maintained by the employee.
- 9. Employees forfeit any expectation of privacy with regard to anything published or maintained through file-sharing software or any internet site open to public view (e.g., Facebook, Instagram, etc.)

Remember posted content has the potential to be shared broadly, including individuals with whom you did not intend to communicate. Employees are strongly discouraged from posting information regarding off-duty activity that may bring their reputation into question. Violations of this policy may subject an employee to disciplinary action, up to and including termination.

Nothing in this policy is intended to prohibit or infringe upon any employees' communication, speech, or expression that has been clearly established as protected or privileged.

6-3 Use of City Issued Credit Cards for Elected Officials and/or Morgan City Card Users

- A. The Morgan City credit card shall be used only for purchases associated with City approved travel expenses, training expenses, authorized City business or transactions, and emergencies that may occur while on City approved business.
- B. The credit card is the preferred method of payment for hotels/motels. Charges for personal services at a hotel/motel, such as additional occupancy charges for a spouse, personal phone calls, in-room movies and room service should be paid separately by the Card User. When hotel/motel charges for City and personal items are paid with the City credit card, personal expenses will be reimbursed to the City with the travel settlement.
- C. City credit cards are to be used for official city business ONLY. The only allowable exception is covered in paragraph B above. Under no other circumstance will a City credit card be used for personal items. City credit cards shall not be used for cash advances. City credit cards or account numbers shall not be shared with unauthorized users.
- D. City credit cards are to be used for purchasing only goods and services that have received proper authorization in compliance with the City's purchasing and travel policies and procedures.
- E. All returns, or other credits are to be issued through the credit card. Under no circumstances should a Card User accept cash in lieu of a credit to the credit card.

- F. The Card User issued the card is responsible for its protection and custody and shall immediately notify the City Manager and the City Treasurer if the card is lost or stolen.
- G. Credit Card Users are responsible to not exceed the credit card's limit. For circumstances where a higher limit is needed, the Card User shall coordinate with the City Manager and the Head of the Department for which the purchase is being made.
- H. Employees who are issued a City credit card are responsible to keep it secure and are not allowed to share the card with other people, including other City employees.
- I. All purchases with the City credit cards are to be substantiated with proper receipts. Receipts should detail the goods or services purchased, cost, date of purchase, and indicate the business purpose of the purchase. The Card User's Department Head (where there is a one) first, and then the City Treasurer, shall check each transaction and initial each receipt.
- J. Monthly statements from the bank are received by the Treasurer for review and reconciliation. Statements are to be reviewed, reconciled with matching, and attached receipts and coded for accounting purposes. It is each Card User's responsibility to follow up on any erroneous charges, returns or adjustments to ensure proper credit is given on subsequent statements.
- K. The Treasurer will review all documentation to assure that supporting documents exist for all expenditures.
- L. Any expenses for which a receipt is not provided by the card user will be charged to the Card User. The Card User shall reimburse the City for undocumented expenses and may face disciplinary action as provided in this policy.
- M. Card Users who violate this policy, shall be subject to disciplinary action, up to and including termination. The Card User shall also be liable for reimbursements resulting from the misuse.
- N. The cards issued by the City shall have a limit of up to Five Thousand Dollars (\$5,000.00).
- O. City employees who are issued a City credit card shall return it immediately to the City Manager, or Human Resource Manager upon termination of employment.

6–4 Use of City Vehicles

The use and care of City vehicles is especially important. These vehicles represent a tremendous investment of the taxpayers' dollars and they shall be respected as such. The eyes of the public are constantly on the employees of the City. Operation of City vehicles shall be in accordance with applicable laws and regulations.

Only authorized City employees are permitted to drive City vehicles. The City Manager may authorize the home storage of City vehicles on a case-by-case basis. All employees must exhibit good driving habits at all times. Be especially careful and help give the City a reputation of having safe and courteous drivers. This is especially important to those employees who take vehicles home while off duty.

All persons riding in a City vehicle are required to use provided seat belts and must not be of an age or size to require child safety seating. Carrying of passengers should be limited to those with some direct relationship to the conduct of City business. However, there may arise an unanticipated situation which may warrant the use of a City vehicle to transport a family member. If, while an employee is on duty, a family member is stranded, ill, or likewise, and is unable to reasonably find transportation, or unable to transport themselves home or to another's care, the employee may transport the family member to the appropriate location. This should be done after receiving permission from a supervisor and should be in limited circumstances only.

Certain discretionary personal uses shall be permitted with public vehicles during regular work hours such as break stops or short personal errands that fall within the immediate geographic area of specific business already being conducted for and in behalf of Morgan City. Limited personal use shall also be permitted for out-of-town meetings, trainings, and conferences, including after work hours.

Smoking or use of tobacco products in vehicles owned, leased, or rented by the City is prohibited.

Any operational problems or mechanical concerns should be reported immediately to the Department Head. Any accidents while using City vehicles shall be reported immediately to a supervisor and local law enforcement. Routine maintenance shall be performed and documented monthly under the direction of the Department Head.

6-5 Public Relations

The measure of City government is, to some extent, based on the effectiveness and personal contact of its employees with the general public. It is expected that all employees will avoid conduct at work or elsewhere that might cause embarrassment to, or criticism of the City. Often times, the City employee is the only contact a private citizen has with our municipal government and, although the citizen may not always be right, he/she does have an active interest in the City and its government. Therefore, it is essential that the attitudes and actions of the employees of the City, both on and off duty, bring credit to the City. Good public relations can best be created by the simple process of being helpful, courteous, and treating people in the same manner you would like to be treated. It is also important to the public relations of the City that each municipal employee be neat, clean, impressive in appearance and respectable in his/her use of language.

- A. GRAMA requests made for information shall be referred to the Records Officer to assure accuracy of information.
- B. Media requests for information including recordings of public meetings, minutes of public meetings and other public documents shall be referred to the Records Officer to assure accuracy of information. Other information requests from the media, i.e., newspapers, radio, reporters, etc. regarding City matters or City business should be referred to the City Manager.

6-6 Dress and Hygiene Standard

City employees are expected to have socially acceptable hygiene and to dress in professional, modest attire which is appropriate to the job they are performing.

Public Works personnel are provided with uniforms that are to be worn during work hours.

6-7 Outside Employment

No City employee may engage in any outside employment which will impair the performance of his/her duties or be detrimental to the City. Employees are required to notify the City of any outside employment so that the City may determine whether the outside employment creates a conflict of interest. The City Manager may approve outside employment with or without conditions.

6-8 Fraternization

It is not the City's desire to discourage friendship among employees, however, it is recognized that consensual "romantic" or sexual relationships between Department Head/Manager and their subordinates could lead to actual or perceived conflict of interest, favoritism, or sexual harassment. The purpose of this policy is to protect employees from coercive or hostile relationships that may damage morale and reduce productivity because of bias, favoritism, or harassment, whether perceived or actual.

A. Relationships Between a Department Head/Manager and a Subordinate

Consensual "romantic" or sexual relationships between a Department Head/Manager and a subordinate are prohibited, as well as any conduct, such as but not limited to dating, contacting, communicating with, courting, etc. that is designed or may reasonably be expected to lead to the formation of a "romantic" or sexual relationship. Persons should not be hired, promoted, transferred, or otherwise changed into a position where such a relationship exists.

If such a relationship should develop, the Department Head/Manager is obligated to promptly disclose the existence of the relationship to the City Manager. The employee shall make the disclosure as well, however, the Department Head/Manager is held to a higher standard by nature of that position.

The Department Head shall inform the City Manager and Human Resource Manager of the existence of the relationship, including the person responsible for the employee's work assignments. Upon being informed or learning of the existence of such a relationship, the City

Manager, in consultation with the Human Resource Manager and City Attorney may take steps that are deemed appropriate.

At a minimum, the subordinate and Department Head/Manager will not thereafter be permitted to work together on the same matters (including matters pending at the time disclosure of the relationship is made), and the Department Head/Manager must withdraw from participation in activities or decisions (including, but not limited to, hiring, evaluations, promotions, compensation, work assignments and discipline) that may reward or disadvantage any employee with whom the Department Head/Manager is having or has had such a relationship.

Any person who believes that he or she has been adversely affected by such a relationship, notwithstanding its disclosure, is encouraged to make his or her views about the matter known to the City Manager, Human Resource Manager or City Attorney.

The City Manager, or designee, shall interview the parties separately and confidentially. One purpose of this is to ensure that the relationship is consensual on both parties' part. Documentation will be reviewed to ensure that the treatment of the subordinate and the subordinate's co-workers has not been affected by the relationship. If the relationship ends, the City Manager or designee will again interview the parties separately and confidentially to assess the nature of the relationship and its effect on the work environment. Regardless of the provisions in this section, the development of such a relationship is contrary to the City's policies and may result in disciplinary action up to, and including, termination.

B. Dating Relationships Between Other Employees

Dating relationships between other employees are discouraged but permitted, however both employees have a responsibility to notify their Department Head who will in turn notify the City Manager when dating begins to document that the dating relationship is consensual and welcome. Employees will be instructed to inform the Department Head when/if the relationship ends.

This policy shall apply without regard to gender and without regard to sexual orientation of the participants in a relationship. The City's implementation of this policy is not intended to inhibit the social interaction (such as lunches or dinners or attendance at entertainment events) that are or should be an important part or extension of the working environment, and this policy is not to be relied upon as justification or excuse for refusal to engage in such social interaction with employees.

CHAPTER 7 DISCIPLINE AND GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

7-1 Disciplinary Action

An employee whose conduct constitutes grounds for disciplinary action shall be subject to the following discipline: reprimand, suspension, demotion (transfer to a position with less remuneration) or termination. The listing of the aforementioned discipline does not constitute a progressive system for disciplinary action. The City may impose the discipline deemed necessary based on the employee's conduct.

A. Written Notice – Warning

A written warning may be given by an employee's Department Head for minor violations of policy after prior verbal warning. However, a written warning may be given instead of a verbal warning for first-time misconduct or other serious offenses. All written warnings should be addressed to the employee as a memorandum or on a corrective action form. If there has been a prior verbal warning given to the employee, it should be referenced in the first written warning. The Department Head should ask the employee to sign the written warning as proof of having received it. A signed copy of all written warnings should be placed in the employee's official, permanent personnel record. If the employee refuses to sign the written warning, that should be noted, and the unsigned copy forwarded to the employee's file. An employee who receives 3 written warnings for the same offense or, 3 written warnings resulted in probation and/or suspension) may be terminated without proceeding through the remaining steps in the disciplinary process.

7-2 Pre-Disciplinary Hearing

Whenever a full-time, or part-time regular employee, who is not an appointed or probationary employee, is subject to possible suspension without pay for more than 2 days, demotion, or termination, a pre-disciplinary hearing shall be held prior to imposing disciplinary action. The employee shall be given written notice of the hearing which includes an explanation of the charges against the employee and notice that discipline, up to and including termination, is being considered. The pre-disciplinary hearing shall be conducted by the City Manager or their designee for the purpose of allowing the employee to respond to the charges and present information the employee believes is relevant to the decision. The employee has the right to have another individual or representative present during any portion of the disciplinary process. A decision as to the disciplinary action to be taken, if any, shall be made by the City Manager or their designee and the employee shall be notified in writing within a reasonable time after the hearing. If disciplinary action is imposed, the City Manager or their designee shall provide the employee written notice of the disciplinary action along with a written explanation of employee rights for appeal or grievance, if any.

7-3 Appeals of Demotion or Termination

In the case of demotion or termination, a full-time, or part-time regular employee, who is not an appointed or probationary employee, has the right to appeal the decision to the City Appeals Board. The appeal must be in writing and filed with the City Recorder within ten days of the demotion or termination. The City Recorder will then refer the matter to the City Appeals Board which will take and receive evidence and fully hear and determine the matter. The employee shall be entitled to appear in person and to be represented by counsel (at the employee's expense), to have a public hearing, to confront the witness whose testimony is to be considered, and to examine the evidence.

The Appeals Board will consist of 2 Morgan City Council members and 3 Morgan City employees. City Council members serving on the board will be selected by the council members; employees serving on the board will be elected by City employees by a secret ballot. Four or more members shall constitute a quorum. No member of the City Appeal Board shall be employed by or administer the department for which the aggrieved employees works nor shall be related to the employee through blood or marriage.

In the event the City Appeals Board upholds the demotion or termination, the employee may file an appeal within 14 days to the City Council, whose decision will be final. The City Council need not hold new or additional evidentiary hearings but may base its decision on a review of the record created below, including the evidence submitted to the Board.

In the event the City Appeals Board does not uphold the demotion or termination, the City Recorder shall certify the decision to the employee affected, and also to the City Manager or their designee from whose order the appeal was taken. The decision of the City Appeals Board may be appealed to the Utah Court of Appeals.

Employees whose demotion or termination has not been upheld by the City Appeals Board shall be compensated for any time without pay experienced pending the City Appeals Board decision. Said pay shall commence with the next working day following the certification by the City Recorder of the City Appeals Board's decision, provided the employee reports for his/her assigned duties that next working day. The employee will be paid for any time off that was without pay, up to the date of the decision.

7-4 Appeals of Discipline/Grievance/Open Communication

At Morgan City, we believe that communication and personal accountability is at the heart of good employee relations. Employees should share their concerns in writing, seek information, provide input, and resolve work-related issues by discussing them with their Department Head until they are fully resolved. It may not be possible to achieve the results an employee wants, but the Department Head needs to attempt to explain in each case why a certain course of action is preferred. If an issue cannot be resolved at this level, the employee is welcome to discuss the issue with the Department Head. The Department Head should set up a time within 3 business days of the initial communication for both of them to meet with the Department Head. If the employees concern cannot be resolved with the Department Head, the employee may discuss it with the City Manager or the City Attorney individually or collectively. The Department Head should schedule that meeting for the employee within 2 business days.

Regardless of the situation, employees should be able to openly discuss any work-related problems and concerns without fear of retaliation. Department Heads are expected to listen to employee concerns, encourage their input, and seek resolution to the issues and concerns. Often this will require setting a meeting in the near future. Department Heads are to set these meetings as quickly as possible, and employees are expected to understand that issues and concerns may not always be addressed at the moment they arise. Discussing these issues and concerns with management will help to find a mutually acceptable solution for nearly every situation.

Employees must understand that once the issue has been addressed, and a decision made, the employee is to follow the decided course of action.

If an employee has a concern about discrimination and or harassment, Morgan City has set up special procedures to report and address those issues. The proper reporting procedures are set forth in the Sexual Harassment/Discrimination Policy 13-3.

7-5 Suspension Pending Investigation and Decision

At the City's sole discretion, an employee may be suspended (with or without pay) pending an investigation. If after an investigation, the employee is found not to have violated the City's policies, the employee shall be restored to his or her position and/or compensated for any lost pay.

7-6 Cause for Discipline

Each of the following shall constitute cause for discipline, up to and including termination. The offenses listed are not intended to be comprehensive, and the enumeration of these commonly accepted violations shall not be deemed to prevent the discipline of an employee for other violations not enumerated.

Personal or gross negligence on or off duty which prevents or substantially hampers job performance.

Neglecting, abusing, or damaging City property.

Any violation of City or departmental policies or procedures.

Violations of commonly accepted employment standards.

Sexual harassment.

Illegal discrimination.

Disregard for safety.

Insubordination by refusing a superior's order, verbal abuse of a superior, or unwillingness to submit to proper authority.

Failure to follow specified job instructions or responsibilities under the job description.

Unwillingness to work harmoniously with other employees.

Unauthorized solicitation on City property.

Distributing unauthorized printed matter on City premises.

Tardiness.

Creating or contributing to unsanitary conditions.

Unauthorized operation of tools, machinery, equipment.

Gambling on City property.

Failure to timely report an injury or accident.

Unauthorized sleeping on the job during work hours or leaving the site early without permission.

Fighting or attempting to provoke a fight on City premises.

Deliberately restricting output.

Failure to maintain production and performance standards.

Theft.

Possession and/or use of alcoholic beverages or controlled substances while on duty.

Possession and/or use of alcoholic beverages or controlled substances while operating a City vehicle or equipment.

Reporting for work under the influence of alcoholic beverages or controlled substances.

Assault on a Department Head or other employee.

Threatening or intimidating other employees or a Department Head.

Unauthorized removal of City records or the release of confidential information.

Falsification or alteration of City records.

Failure to report for work without notice.

Failure to obtain pre-approval for overtime or compensatory time, not due to emergency or call-out situations

Repeated violation of rules and procedures.

Use of profanity or offensive language directed at an individual.

Dishonesty, deceit, or fraud.

Excessive complaining or poor attitude.

Commission of criminal conduct.

Any conduct which reflects negatively on the character of the employee or the City.

CHAPTER 8 EMPLOYEE TRAVEL, TRAINING AND EDUCATION

8-1 Travel and Training Expenses Reimbursed

- A. The purpose of this policy is to establish a citywide standard and procedure regarding travel allowances and reimbursements for employees engaged in approved professional development or conducting Morgan City business.
- B. It is the policy of Morgan City Corporation to:
 - 1. Pay for all reasonable expenses incurred by employees who travel for the purpose of City business. Travel must have a clear City business purpose and comply with budgetary guidelines.
 - 2. Require all travel to professional activities, outside Morgan City, to be worthwhile to those attending and beneficial to Morgan City.
 - 3. City Travel Request Form must be submitted by the employee to the City Manager for approval BEFORE registering for trainings and conferences at least 4 weeks in advance, when possible. Approval signatures must then be obtained within budgetary guidelines. The City Treasurer will put travel reimbursements into the payroll following travel.
- C. Procedures

Travel allowances and reimbursement requirements are as follows:

The City will pay for approved travel costs to include:

- 1. <u>Public Transportation</u> (airfare, bus fare, taxi fare, vehicle rental, etc.) or parking costs: Actual costs will be reimbursed the payroll following travel. Travel costs should include ground transportation at the desired destination. An itemized copy of billing must be presented prior to or immediately after travel to substantiate payment.
- 2. <u>Mileage will be at the approved IRS rate for out-of-town travel in a private vehicle.</u> Actual mileage will be reimbursed the payroll following travel. When a group of individuals is going to the same activity, they are encouraged to carpool.

- 3. <u>Lodging expense:</u> An itemized copy of billing must be presented prior to or immediately after travel to substantiate payment. If a room is shared with a non-employee and there is an additional cost, the employee is expected to pay additional costs. Employee will be reimbursed the State Government rate for staying with family or friends. State Government rate is Thirty-Five Dollars (\$35.00) per night if you stay with family or friends, employee will be reimbursed the following payroll for this amount.
- 4. <u>Per diem</u> for meals and other travel associated costs will be paid at the IRS authorized standard rate to include travel for the first and last day. First day may include lunch and/or dinner. Last day may include breakfast and/or lunch. This will be based off when you leave. Actual costs will be reimbursed the payroll following travel. Meals provided by a hotel, meeting host, or conference are not to be included on the travel request form.
- 5. <u>Travel outside of the City</u>, for trainings, workshops, or similar activities that requires less than a full day shall be compensated by the standard IRS rate for lunch, unless that meal is included with the activity.

8-2 Education Assistance

Morgan City may provide financial assistance to standard full-time employees enrolled as a matriculated student in an accredited traditional, not for profit institution of higher learning upon the following terms and conditions:

- A. The course work must be related to the employee's current job description duties or reasonably expected career path duties of employment and shall be approved and documented in the employee's personnel file by the employee's Department Head and the-City Manager, or designee, prior to the beginning of classes.
- B. 50% of tuition and fees, on a pro-rata basis if necessary, for job related course credit hours and 50% book fees will be reimbursed to the employee upon presentation to the Department Head a grade report showing a minimum grade equivalent to a "C" or "pass" on a pass-fail basis.
- C. All education assistance reimbursements are repayable to the City in the event an employee separates (voluntary or involuntary) from the City's employ prior to 3 years following the date of each reimbursement. For each year of the 3 years following each reimbursement, an amount equal to 1/3 of each reimbursement shall be waived and shall not be repayable to the City.
- D. Electrical apprentices are handled separately under IPSA policies.

CHAPTER 9 EMPLOYEE BENEFITS

Only full-time regular employees receive the benefits described in this chapter. Part-time and seasonal employees do not receive any of the benefits set forth in this chapter nor anywhere else in this Policy Handbook, unless specifically designated otherwise.

9-1 Medical Insurance

The City will make health insurance available to all full-time regular employees. Medical insurance coverage begins on the first day of the month following the date of employment and ends with the monthly insurance premium period following the date of separation.

Dental insurance is available; however, the cost of this coverage is not paid by the City. If an employee elects to have dental coverage, reimbursement to the City shall be made through payroll deductions.

Employees who are separated, laid off, retire, or resign may qualify for a continuation of medical benefits in compliance with COBRA if the employee pays the premium.

Employees who are covered by another insurance plan may waive the City's medical coverage. The employee may be reimbursed a portion of the insurance premium cost, which is referred to as "Cash in Lieu of Benefits." This payment will be made as part of the payroll process. To be eligible the employees must provide an annual proof of coverage.

9-2 Annual Leave

All full-time employees shall earn annual leave at the following rate for their years of service. The City may credit an employee relevant years of service from a similar employer as approved by the City Manager at the time of hire:

One year of service	-1 week
Two through Four years of service	-2 weeks
Five through Nine years of service	-3 weeks
Ten years of service and above	-4 weeks

As used in this section "length of service" shall mean the length of the employee's present employment with the City and may include credit for prior years of service at a similar employer as approved by the City Manager at the time of hire. Length of service a does not include periods of previous employment with the City that were terminated voluntarily or involuntarily, except in cases of reduction in force or approved by the City Manager.

An employee may use any or all accrued annual leave subject to their Department Head's approval. Annual leave should be scheduled well in advance so as to meet the operating requirements of the City, and in so far as possible, at the preference of the employees.

No more than 240 hours accrued annual leave shall be carried forward to a new calendar year without the written authorization of the City Manager. Unused annual leave in excess of this amount will be forfeited each December 31st.

Accrual of annual leave is done on a pro-rated, per pay period basis.

Terminating employees who retire in compliance with the Utah State Retirement (URS) policy or resign in good standing with a minimum of 2 weeks' notice or are released as a result of a reduction in force are entitled to payment at their current rate of compensation for up to 240 hours of unused annual leave which has been accrued. In the event of the employee's death, the full entitled payment shall be made to the employees named beneficiaries.

9-3 Bereavement Leave

Up to 3 days of paid bereavement leave may be approved by the Department Head upon the loss *of an immediate family member* to enable the employee to attend the funeral as well as necessary family duties and responsibilities. Up to 1 day of paid funeral leave may be granted by the Department Head to attend the funeral *of a relative* who is not a member of your immediate family. Immediate family is defined as:

- (A) Husband
- (B) Wife
- (C) Mother (blood, in-law, adoptive, or step)
- (D) Father (blood, in-law, adoptive, or step)
- (E) Sister (blood, in-law, adoptive, or step)
- (F) Brother (blood, in-law, adoptive, or step)
- (G) Children (blood, in-law, adoptive, or step)
- (H) Grandparents (blood or step)
- (I) Grandchildren (blood or step)
- (J) Any relative (blood, in-law, adoptive, or step) who was living in your home at the time of death.

The granting of paid bereavement leave is not automatic but will depend upon the circumstances of each situation as determined by the Department Head. The maximum amount of time will be granted only for attendance at the funeral or handling other necessary personal affairs.

Bereavement leave will be paid for all full-time employees, at the employee's base hourly rate of pay for scheduled work which will be missed and will not include differentials, premiums, or other forms of additional compensation.

9-4 Jury and Witness Duty

Employees will be granted leave for jury or witness duty. If the jury or witness service is completed during regular work hours, an employee is expected to return to work upon completion of the service. The employee

shall receive their regular pay when performing jury and witness duty if money received for jury or witness service is turned in to the City. Verification of jury and witness duty will be required.

9-5 Military Leave

Employees who are drafted or called into active military duty will be granted leaves of absence without pay for their duration of military service.

Full-time permanent employees who serve as reserve members of the armed forces shall be granted military leave for attendance at annual training programs up to 15 working days per year. The City shall pay any deficiency difference between the employee's regular salary and the compensation received for military training during such periods of time.

The City does not discriminate against any person who is a member of, applies to be a member of, performs, has performed, applies to perform or has an obligation to perform service in a uniformed service, as defined by federal statute. The City will not deny initial employment, reemployment, retention in employment, promotion, or any benefit of employment by the City on the basis of that membership, performance of service, application for service, or obligation. It is the City's policy to comply with all applicable statutes, including Employment and Reemployment Rights of Members of the Unified Services Act, 38 U.S.C. § 4301 *et seq.*, and Utah Code Ann. §§ 71-10-1 *et seq.*

9-6 Sick Leave

A. Purpose

As insurance against loss of income when employees are unable to perform their work due to their own personal illness or incapacitation, or that of a family member (as defined in C. below) for whom their attentive presence is required.

B. Accrual

All full-time regular employees shall receive sick leave at the rate of 10 days each year while employed. Sick leave may be accrued to an unlimited amount. However, there is a limit of 240 hours that will be paid at the time of retirement through the Utah State Retirement System (URS). All amounts over 240 hours will be forfeited at the time of retirement. If an employee separates for other reasons than retirement through the URS, the employee will receive 50% of the amount accrued up to the maximum of 240 hours. Terminated employees will not receive sick leave payout.

Accrual of sick leave is done on a pro-rated, per pay period basis.

C. Use of Sick Leave

When an injury or illness occurs causing an absence the employee should notify the Department Head or City Manager as soon as possible thereafter.

Accrued sick leave may be used, with the approval of the Department Head, for any of the following purposes:

- 1. Illness or injury to the employee.
- 2. Serious illness of immediate family members requiring the presence of the employee. Immediate family members are defined as follows: the employee's spouse, children (including step and foster), parents (including mother-in-law and father-in-law), grandparents and/or other dependents of the employee.
- 3. For personal or immediate family member visits to hospitals, clinics, dentists, etc., for diagnosis or treatment of illness or injuries, examination, and related purposes.

The Department Head, or in the absence of the Department Head, the City Manager (or his/her designee), at his/her discretion, may require that an injured or sick employee take sick leave and absent themselves from their place of employment.

D. Sick Leave Records

Use of sick leave, for all employees, must be promptly and accurately reported on the timecard and approved by the Department Head on the employee's time sheet.

E. Abuse of Sick Leave

Whenever there are reasonable grounds to believe the employee is abusing sick leave privileges, the City may require evidence of bona fide illness or other reason for taking sick leave by proof acceptable to the employee's Department Head. Abuse of sick leave privileges may be considered as grounds for disciplinary action.

9-7 Paid Holidays

The following days have been designated by the City as paid holidays:

New Year's Day Martin Luther King Day President's Day Memorial Day Independence Day Pioneer Day Labor Day Columbus Day Veteran's Day Thanksgiving Day 1 day for Christmas 1 "floating" holiday

Holidays falling on Sunday will be observed on the following Monday. Holidays falling on Saturday will be observed on the preceding Friday. Department Heads will schedule work assignments so that whenever possible employees may observe the holiday schedule. Full-time regular employees are eligible for holiday pay beginning with their first day of employment. Employees who are required to work on a designated holiday will be paid holiday pay plus 1½ times their regular salary rate. Holiday pay will be based on an 8-hour regular workday.

9-8 Life and Disability Insurance

The City is involved in group medical, dental and life and disability insurance programs for its full-time regular employees, which has specified benefits for certain illnesses and injuries. Enrollment cards and a detailed schedule of benefits will be provided to the employee upon employment.

The City provides a basic life insurance policy for full-time regular employees. Additional coverage can be purchased by the employee if desired.

The City provides short-term and long-term disability insurance programs for its full-time regular employees, which have specified benefits for certain illnesses and injuries.

The short-term disability policy can be applied for by an employee who has a nonwork-related illness/injury occur. There is a required seven-day wait period. Application for the policy is at the discretion of the employee. The employee may elect to use their accrued sick leave in lieu of applying for short term disability benefits for the injury/illness; the policy will cover up to 60% of the employee's salary. Subject to the approval of the City, the employee may also elect to supplement the coverage with their accrued sick leave. The City will allow an employee to supplement the short-term disability pay with sick leave, up to, but not to exceed 16 hours per week or 32 hours in a pay period. The ultimate decision regarding the use of sick leave as a supplement to this benefit, shall belong to the City.

A long-term disability policy is provided for all full-time regular employees. If an employee becomes disabled due to a nonwork-related injury/illness they will need to contact the Human Resource Manager for more information on applying for this coverage.

9-9 Unemployment Compensation Benefits

Employees whose employment is terminated may be eligible to receive unemployment compensation benefits, contingent upon the reason for the termination of the employment, the existence of a continued attachment to the labor market by the employee, and other factors. The determination of eligibility for unemployment compensation benefits, the amount of the benefits, and the duration of payments, if any, is made by the State of Utah Department of Employment Security, according to statutes, regulations, and case law decision. Questions regarding unemployment compensation benefits should be directed to the State of Utah Department of Employment Security.

9-10 Workers' Compensation

Any injury occurring on the job must be immediately reported to the employee's Department Head. The jobrelated injury shall be detailed on forms prescribed by the Utah Local Government Trust (ULGT), Utah Industrial Commission, and the City. These forms must be completed and turned in to Human Resource within 24 hours following the incident producing the injury. These forms must be completed even if the employee is not treated by a physician.

Post-Accident Drug Testing is required of all City employees involved in the accident when:

- A. Medical treatment is provided to a citizen or employee. Testing should be completed when the employee is treated if possible or within 32 hours of treatment by a physician. If an employee reports an accident on the day it occurs but does not seek treatment by a physician for this injury until days or weeks later, the employee should be drug tested when the employee is treated or within 32 hours of receiving treatment. Involved in the accident is defined as the employee(s) caused, failed to avoid, employee negligence or impairment, or other contributory factors determined by the Department Head; or
- B. Property damage exceeds One Thousand Five Hundred Dollars (\$1,500.00); or
- C. A work-related fatality occurs; or
- D. If a DOT recordable accident occurs the driver must be drug tested within 32 hours and alcohol tested within 8 hours. An accident is considered to be a DOT recordable accident if any of the following conditions exist:
 - 1. Fatality, or bodily injury requiring medical treatment away from the scene.
 - 2. One or more vehicles are towed from the scene of the accident.

All employees for absences due to on-the-job injuries/illnesses:

- A. Will be paid regular pay through the end of their shift, if unavailable to return to work the day of the injury. Proper documentation from the physician is required.
- B. Follow up appointments should be scheduled outside of normal scheduled shift. If unable to schedule outside of shift, employee will obtain Department Head approval and receive regular pay for all time spent waiting for or receiving treatment.

All employees will receive workers compensation benefits for lost time accidents:

- A. After the employee completes the state waiting period (24 working hours / 3 days), with retroactive benefits if disability lasts 14 days or longer.
- B. Employees may use available sick, vacation or compensatory time pay for waiting period.
- C. Employees may not use sick, vacation or comp time while receiving workers compensation pay.
- D. On the job injuries/illnesses do qualify for Long Term Disability, although LTD benefits will be reduced by workers comp benefits received. If an eligible employee is expected to be out over 90 days, contact Human Resource Manager for information.

Return to work:

- A. Employees may be placed on transitional duty if a suitable position exists within the limitations specified in writing by the physician.
- B. Employees returning to work on transitional duty will be advised by the Department Head that the accommodations are temporary and the exact job duties are subject to change.
- C. Any employee refusing transitional duty will not receive workers compensation benefits.
- D. No employee will be allowed to return to regular duty until a release to return to regular duty is provided from an approved and informed physician.

9-11 Employee Recognition

Retirement awards and recognition (open houses, dinners, luncheons, bonus, etc.) for retirement of full-time employees.

< 5 years' service

No funding Informal by and through co-workers

> 5 years' service < 10 years

City funding of \$10 per year of service for a thank-you gift No funding for Dinners, Luncheons

> 10 years' service < 20 years

City Funding of \$15 per year of service as a thank-you gift A City employee level dinner or luncheon

> 20 years' service

City funding of \$25 per year of service for a thank-you gift A Department level dinner or luncheon An open house with City funded refreshments

9-12 Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA) Policy

A. Basic Leave Entitlement

FMLA requires covered employers to provide up to 12 weeks of unpaid, job-protected leave to eligible employees for the following reasons:

- 1. For incapacity due to pregnancy, prenatal medical care or childbirth;
- 2. To care for the employee's child after birth, or placement for adoption or foster care;
- 3. To care for the employee's spouse, son or daughter, or parent, who has a serious health condition; or
- 4. For a serious health condition that makes the employee unable to perform the employee's job.

Leave taken under this policy shall not exceed twelve weeks of leave in any twelve-month period. The twelve-month period shall be a "rolling" twelve-month period that shall be measured backward from the date the leave is used.

B. Military Family Leave Entitlements

Eligible employees with a spouse, son, daughter, or parent on covered active duty or call to covered active-duty status in the regular armed forces, National Guard, or Reserves, deployed to a foreign country may use their 12-week leave entitlement to address qualifying exigencies. Qualifying exigencies may include attending certain military events, arranging for alternative childcare, addressing certain financial and legal arrangements, attending certain counseling sessions, attending post-deployment reintegration briefings; and taking leave to care for a military

member's parent who is incapable of self-care when the care is necessitated by the member's covered active duty. Such care may include arranging for alternative care, providing care on an immediate need basis, admitting, or transferring the parent to a care facility, or attending meetings with staff at a care facility.

The amount of time an eligible employee may take for rest and recuperation qualifying exigency leave is a maximum of 15 calendar days.

FMLA also includes a special leave entitlement that permits eligible employees to take up to 26 weeks of leave during a single 12-month period to care for a family member who is a covered servicemember who is undergoing medical treatment, recuperation, or therapy, for a serious injury or illness and who was a member of the Armed Forces (including a member of the National Guard or Reserves) at any time during the period of 5 years preceding the date on which the veteran undergoes that medical treatment, recuperation, or therapy. A covered servicemember is a current member of the Armed Forces, including a member of the National Guard or Reserves or a veteran, who has a serious injury or illness incurred in the line of duty on active duty that may render the servicemember medically unfit to perform his or her duties for which the servicemember is undergoing medical treatment, recuperation, or therapy; or is in outpatient status; or is on the temporary disability retired list. It also includes injuries or illnesses that existed before the beginning of the member's active duty and were aggravated by service in the line of duty on active duty in the Armed Forces.

A serious injury or illness for a covered veteran means an injury or illness that was incurred or aggravated by the member in the line of duty on active duty in the Armed Forces and manifested itself before or after the member became a veteran, and is:

- 1. A continuation of a serious injury or illness that was incurred or aggravated when the covered veteran was a member of the Armed Forces and rendered the servicemember unable to perform the duties of the servicemember's office, grade, rank, or rating; or
- 2. A physical or mental condition for which the covered veteran has received a VA Service-Related Disability Rating (VASRD) of 50% or greater and such VASRD rating is based, in whole or in part, on the condition precipitating the need for caregiver leave; or
- 3. A physical or mental condition that substantially impairs the veteran's ability to secure or follow a substantially gainful occupation by reason of a disability or disabilities related to military service or would do so absent treatment; or
- 4. An injury, including a psychological injury, on the basis of which the covered veteran has been enrolled in the Department of Veterans Affairs Program of Comprehensive Assistance for Family Caregivers.

C. Benefits and Protections

During FMLA leave, the employer must maintain the employee's health coverage under any "group health plan" on the same terms as if the employee had continued to work. Upon return from FMLA leave, most employees must be restored to their original or equivalent positions with equivalent pay, benefits, and other employment terms.

Use of FMLA leave cannot result in the loss of any employment benefit that accrued prior to the start of an employee's leave.

The employer's obligation to maintain health benefits under FMLA stops if and when the employee informs the employer of intent not to return to work at the end of the leave period, or if the employee fails to return to work when the FMLA leave entitlement is exhausted. The employer's obligation also stops if the employee's premium payment is more than 30 days late and the employer has given the employee written notice of at least 15 days in advance advising that coverage will cease if payment is not received.

Other benefits such as seniority or paid leave need not be maintained during periods of unpaid FMLA leave, provided that such benefits do not accrue for other employees on other types of

unpaid leave. For benefits such as elected life or disability insurance that could be lost if not maintained, the employer and the employee may make arrangements to continue benefits during periods of unpaid FMLA leave to ensure the employee will be eligible to be restored to the same benefits upon returning to work.

D. Eligibility Requirements

Employees are eligible if they have worked for a covered employer for at least 1 year, for 1,250 hours over the previous 12 months, and if at least 50 employees are employed by the employer within 75 miles, or the employer is a public agency. Morgan City is a covered employer.

E. Definition of Serious Health Condition

A serious health condition is an illness, injury, impairment, or physical or mental condition that involves either an overnight stay in a medical care facility, or continuing treatment by a health care provider for a condition that either prevents the employee from performing the functions of the employee's job or prevents the qualified family member from participating in school or other daily activities.

Subject to certain conditions, the continuing treatment requirement may be met by a period of incapacity of more than 3 consecutive calendar days combined with at least 2 visits to a health care provider or one visit and a regimen of continuing treatment, or incapacity due to pregnancy, or incapacity due to a chronic condition. Other conditions may meet the definition of continuing treatment.

F. Use of Leave

An employee does not need to use this leave entitlement in one block. Leave can be taken intermittently or on a reduced leave schedule when medically necessary. Employees must make reasonable efforts to schedule leave for planned medical treatment so as not to unduly disrupt the employer's operations. Leave due to qualifying exigencies may also be taken on an intermittent basis.

G. Substitution of Paid Leave for Unpaid Leave

Employees may choose or employers may require use of accrued paid leave while taking FMLA leave. In order to use paid leave for FMLA leave, employees must comply with the employer's normal paid leave policies.

Morgan City requires employees on FMLA leave to take accrued sick leave as permitted in the sick leave policy or accrued annual leave. If all paid leave is exhausted prior to the end of the leave period, the leave shall be unpaid. However, if an employee remains on the City's health insurance, and/or other eligible benefits requiring employee payment, and it appears he/she will exhaust accrued leave prior to finishing FMLA leave, the City may opt to reserve an adequate amount of sick or annual leave to cover the employee's benefit payments for the remainder of the FMLA period via payroll deduction.

A male employee taking FMLA for the birth and care of their newborn child or for the placement with the male employee of a child for adoption or foster care will be allowed to take up to 2 weeks of sick leave as permitted in the sick leave policy. If a male employee requests to use more than 2 weeks of sick leave, approval from the City Manager will be needed.

H. Employee Responsibilities

Employees must provide 30 days advance notice of the need to take FMLA leave when the need is foreseeable. When 30 days' notice is not possible, the employee must provide notice as soon as practicable and generally must comply with an employer's normal call-in procedures.

Employees must provide sufficient information for the employer to determine if the leave may qualify for FMLA protection and the anticipated timing and duration of the leave. Sufficient information may include that the employee is unable to perform job functions; the family member is unable to perform daily activities, the need for hospitalization or continuing treatment by a

health care provider, or circumstances supporting the need for military family leave. Employees also must inform the employer if the requested leave is for a reason for which FMLA leave was previously taken or certified. Employees also may be required to provide a certification and periodic recertification supporting the need for leave.

Additional employee requirements include:

- 1. Apply for FMLA leave by providing written notice to the employer when use of sick or annual leave for personal or family member illness or injury is expected to be in excess of 3 days, as such leave will be considered FMLA-qualifying until determined otherwise.
- 2. Once an employee has missed 96 hours of work due to a condition(s) that qualifies under the FMLA over a rolling 12-month period, that employee will be required to apply for FMLA leave.
- 3. Where the employer was not made aware that an employee was absent for FMLA reasons due to the employee's forgetting to notify the employer, the employee must provide the City with timely notice (generally within 3 business days from the time the employee, or a designated person, is capable of giving notice) that leave was taken for an FMLA-qualifying reason.
- 4. Employees requesting leave for their own serious health condition or for the serious health condition of a family member are required to provide the employer a complete and sufficient medical certification within 15 days of the employer's request for the certification. If leave is foreseeable, medical certification is required prior to the start of leave. (Morgan City FMLA leave certification forms are available from the Human Resource Manager.)
- 5. Provide second and third medical opinions at the employer's expense when requested. (The employer cannot choose a health care provider it regularly employs for opinions.)
- 6. Advise the employer if the leave is needed intermittently or on a reduced schedule basis. If so, notify the employer for each absence whether or not it is related to the serious health condition.
- 7. Make a reasonable effort to schedule any intermittent leave for medical treatments so it does not unduly disrupt the employer's operations.
- 8. Comply with arrangements to pay the employee portion of the group health insurance and other non-health benefits, if eligible.
- 9. The employee shall periodically advise the employer of his/her intent to return to work at the conclusion of leave.
- 10. Inform the employer of any changes in contact information while FMLA leave is being taken.
- 11. Inform the employer of any changes in the circumstances for which FMLA leave is being taken.
- 12. Provide the employer with a fitness for duty certification, when requested by the employer, when leave was taken for the employee's own serious health condition.
- 13. If the employee does not return to work following FMLA leave for a reason other than: 1) the continuation, recurrence, or onset of a serious health condition which would entitle the employee to FMLA leave; 2) the continuation, recurrence, or onset of a covered service-member's serious injury or illness which would entitle the employee to FMLA leave; or 3) other circumstances beyond the employee's control, the employee may be required to reimburse the employer for its share of health insurance premiums paid on the employee's behalf during the FMLA leave.

I. Employee Requirements While on FMLA Leave

- 1. Employees are prohibited from working for another employer or engaging in any productive work of a compensable or non-compensable nature while taking FMLA leave (29 CFR 825.312(h)).
- 2. Employees are prohibited from engaging in any activities other than recovery and necessary medical treatment/appointments while taking FMLA leave for a serious health condition (29 CFR 825.114).
- 3. The employer may require the employee to call in periodically during the day while on FMLA leave and/or require the employee to notify the employer when he or she is leaving home, has returned home, and his or her whereabouts while out of the house, etc.

J. Employer Responsibilities

Covered employers must inform employees requesting leave whether they are eligible under FMLA within 5business days. If they are, the notice must specify any additional information required as well as the employees' rights and responsibilities. If they are not eligible, the employer must provide a reason for their ineligibility. The employer is obligated to inquire if it needs additional information to determine whether the leave qualifies for FMLA protection.

The covered employer has 5 business days after obtaining sufficient information to determine whether the requested leave is FMLA-qualifying to give employees a designation notice, informing employees if leave will be designated as FMLA-protected and the amount of leave counted against the employee's leave entitlement. If the employer determines that the leave is not FMLA-protected, the employer must notify the employee.

The regulations provide that the employer may give an employee both the eligibility and designation notices at the same time when it has adequate information to designate the leave as FMLA-qualifying immediately after receiving notice that the employee needs leave.

Additional employer responsibilities include:

- 1. Provide requirements for furnishing medical certification for a serious health condition and the consequences of failing to do so.
- 2. Provide information and requirements concerning the employee's payment of the employee's portion of the group health insurance; and consequences for failing to make timely payments; and circumstances under which coverage might lapse.
- 3. Provide information concerning the employee's potential liability if the employer makes the employee's health insurance premium payments while the employee is on unpaid FMLA leave if the employee fails to return to work.
- 4. If the employer has the requisite knowledge that leave was FMLA-qualified and fails to so designate it and give the required notice, the employer will not designate the leave as FMLA leave retroactively. In such circumstances, the employee is subject to the full protections of the FMLA, but none of the absence preceding the employer's notice to the employee may be counted against the employee's 12-week FMLA entitlement. If the employer learns that leave is for an FMLA purpose after leave has begun, the entire, or some portion of the paid leave may be retroactively counted as FMLA leave, to the extent that the leave period qualified as FMLA leave after the employee has returned to work, with two exceptions:
 - i. If the employee was absent for an FMLA reason and the employer did not learn of the reason until the employee's return (e.g., where the employee was absent for only a brief period), the employer may, upon the employee's return to work, promptly (within 2 business days of the employee's return to work) designate the leave retroactively with appropriate notice to the employee. If leave is taken for an FMLA reason, but the City was not aware of the reason, the employee must notify the City within 2 business days of returning to work of the reason for the

leave, otherwise the employee may not subsequently assert FMLA protection for the absence.

ii. If the employer knows the reason for the leave but has not been able to confirm that the leave qualifies under FMLA, or where the employer has requested medical certification, which has not yet been received, or the parties are in the process of obtaining a second or third medical opinion, the employer should make a preliminary designation, and so notify the employee in writing at the time leave begins, or as soon as the reason for the leave becomes known. Upon receipt of the requisite information, which confirms the leave is for an FMLA reason, the preliminary designation becomes final. If the medical certifications fail to confirm an FMLA reason for the leave, the employer will withdraw the designation with written notice to the employee.

K. Unlawful Acts by Employers

FMLA makes it unlawful for any employer to:

- 1. Interfere with, restrain, or deny the exercise of any right provided under FMLA; or
- 2. Discharge or discriminate against any person for opposing any practice made unlawful by FMLA or for involvement in any proceeding under or relating to FMLA.

L. Enforcement

An employee may file a complaint with the U.S. Department of Labor or may bring a private lawsuit against an employer.

FMLA does not affect any Federal or State law prohibiting discrimination or supersede any State or local law or collective bargaining agreement which provides greater family or medical leave rights.

The application of this policy and any inconsistencies, conflicts or issues that arise shall be governed by the provisions of the Family Medical Leave Act of 1993, its amendments and revised regulations issued in 2009, and the applicable federal regulations, which interpret the Act.

M. Leave Without Pay

A leave of absence without pay is an approved temporary absence from work in which the employee does not lose status as a regular employee. An employee must first use all accrued annual leave before leave without pay will be granted. If the leave is for a qualifying health-related reason, all accrued sick leave must also be used before leave without pay will be granted (Exceptions: see FMLA Leave (10) and Military Service (4b)).

N. Requests for Leave Without Pay (LWOP)

In order to be considered for leave without pay, an employee must present a written request to the City Manager. Leave without pay may be considered for reasons of disability, personal reasons, or military service. To be eligible for consideration, employees must state in writing the reason for the requested leave, the date the leave is to commence and the date on which the employee expects to return to work. City Manager should consider individual requests in view of urgency, the individual's length of service, and the over-all effect the absence will have on the operation of the department. Leave without pay may then be granted for up to 12 months (including unpaid FMLA leave) upon approval by the City Manager. Such leave, beyond that provided by the FMLA, shall not be regarded as an acquired right by employees and may be granted only when it is determined that City services will not be adversely affected.

O. Penalty for Failure to Report at End of LWOP

Leave without pay shall not be granted unless there is a positive expectancy that the employee will return to work at the expiration of such leave. Failure of an employee to report to work

promptly at expiration of the approved leave period shall be considered a resignation unless there are extenuating circumstances and upon approval of the City Manager.

P. Employee Benefits During LWOP

Except as provided under the FMLA, and except for up to a 3-day grace period (two 24-hour periods in the case of a 24-hour shift employee) for only the City's portion of the health insurance as explained below, all employee benefits shall cease to accrue or be in effect immediately upon commencement of the leave without pay period. Health insurance benefits may be continued during the leave period if the employee pays (1) the employee portion of the premium through the grace period, and then (2) 100% of the full premium under the plan, which represents the City's share for the remaining days the employee is on leave without pay. A check covering the amount of the health insurance premiums due for the time the employee is on leave must be given to the Human Resource Manager prior to commencement of the leave period. If an employee does not elect to continue health insurance coverage during leave of absence without pay, it will be necessary to reapply for health insurance upon return from leave. The preexisting condition clause in the health insurance coverage will apply.

If an employee returns to work on a less than full-time basis following a leave without pay, the employee may become eligible for full benefits, including health insurance, if the employee's Department Head and the City Manager determine it is reasonable to return the employee to full benefits status based upon the amount of time being worked by the employee and the duration of the less than full-time status.

Q. Reinstatement

An individual given leave pursuant to this policy who returns to active service with the City on or before the expiration of such leave shall be entitled to a position in the same class and pay rate and seniority as was held prior to commencement of such leave. The employee shall also be entitled to the benefits accrued but not cashed out by the employee at the time the employee entered on such leave.

9-13 POLICY FOR EMPLOYEES AND CELL PHONE USAGE IN MORGAN CITY

A. Purpose

It is the practice of Morgan City to provide equipment, services, and other resources necessary to perform job-related duties in a professional manner. The City will provide a cell phone allowance to personnel pursuant to the terms of this policy. The purpose of this regulation is to document the policies related to the justification and usage of cell phones for City business.

B. Policy

Because of the nature of changing technology and the proliferation of personal cell phones, the practicality of purchasing City cell phones and trying to decipher the usage has become too burdensome and often impossible. It shall be the policy of the City to_provide an allowance to each employee as provided below and for the purposes indicated in this policy. It is anticipated that a portion of the use of each employee's personal cell phone will be dedicated to City use as required by their job responsibilities.

C. Criteria

The criteria that justify the need for cell phone use include, but are not limited to the following:

- 1. To enhance the safety of the employee and/or the public.
- 2. To increase productivity or service to the public.

D. Cell Phone Allowance

It is determined to be in the best interest of the City to provide a monthly cell phone allowance to all full-time employees as provided below. The allowance will be non-taxable income to the

employee; however, it will not be considered as part of the employee's salary. The allowance is intended to cover the majority of expected City usage for an employee's personal cell phone and calling plan, recognizing that the employee retains the benefit of personal usage and having control over the equipment and plan selected. The level of the allowance will be as provided below. The City will review and set the amounts to be provided for allowances on an annual basis. Where there is a question of who is eligible for the cell phone allowance, such determination shall be made by the City Manager.

E. Cell Phone Usage

Employees receiving a cell phone allowance agree to the following:

- 1. Employee will purchase cellular phone service and equipment and assume responsibility for vendor terms and conditions. Employee agrees that he/she is responsible for plan choices, service levels, calling areas, service and phone features, termination clauses, and payment terms and penalties.
- 2. Employee agrees that he/she is responsible for the purchase, loss, damage, insurance, and/or replacement of phone equipment.
- 3. Employee will promptly report to the Department Head any updates or changes regarding cell phone numbers or plan changes that could impact the access to cellular service.
- 4. Employee agrees to carry the cell phone with them, keep it charged and in operational condition, use it appropriately, and be accessible for City use of the cellular phone device as required for their respective position.
- 5. Employee agrees that being available by cell phone doesn't necessarily constitute on-call or overtime for the employee unless approved by Department Head or City Manager.
- 6. Employee agrees to answer cell phone professionally and reflect positively on the City. Employee also agrees to provide an appropriate greeting for calls which may go to voicemail.
- 7. Violation of this policy may result in temporary or permanent suspension of the cell phone allowance.

F. Cell Phone Allowances

Full-time employees – Thirty Dollars (\$30.00) per paycheck (24 pay periods) or otherwise approved by resolution of the City Council.

G. Transition Provisions for Existing City Owned Cell Phones

The City Manager may allow an existing City-owned cell phone, currently assigned to an employee, to be transitioned to that employee's private cell phone service plan and make reasonable accommodations to do so.

CHAPTER 10 RETIREMENT BENEFITS AND PENSIONS

10-1 Retirement Plan

- A. Morgan City participates in the Utah State Retirement system for all full-time employees. Fulltime exempt employees will be eligible for Utah Retirement Systems.
- B. Employees shall notify their Department Head at least 90 days prior to their anticipated retirement date to make arrangements for commencement of applicable retirement plan benefits and to allow for replacement of the retiring employee.
- C. Employee participation in a retirement plan does not in any way constitute a contract of employment nor a guarantee of employment with the City until retirement.
- D. Elected Officials are considered as part-time employees for retirement purposes. Tier 1 Elected officials are those with URS service prior to July 1, 2011 and may participate in the defined

benefit plan or exempt from retirement coverage, once they meet the salary requirement outlined in your URS Employer's Guide. Part-time elected officials are ineligible under Tier 2, so no statutory contributions are required.

10-2 Retiree Health Insurance Program

It is Morgan City's desire to offer a Retiree Health Insurance Program that will provide medical benefits to certain retiring employees that meet specific criteria. The Retiree Health Insurance Program is the same plan that active employees have. Employees choosing to participate in the Retiree Health Insurance Program are treated as all active employees, as far as open enrollment, rate changes, etc. are concerned.

A. Eligibility Requirements

To participate in the Retiree Health Insurance Program, the employee must meet the following eligibility criteria:

- 1. The person retiring has worked for the City for at least 20 years and is eligible for URS retirement by age or service.
- 2. The City will pay the health insurance premium for the employee up to 5 years or until the date the employee is eligible for Medicare, whichever is shorter.
- 3. The employee shall be responsible for any difference in premium for insuring a spouse or other dependents.
- 4. This policy is not intended to create a contract between the City and the employee and may be revoked upon a subsequent determination of the City Council.

B. Payment of Premium

The retiree is responsible to pay the full premiums on a monthly basis for any differences in premiums for insuring a spouse or other dependents.

Premiums shall be paid in advance, due on the first day of each month. Failure to pay the premium within 30 days at any time during coverage will result in cancellation of coverage. Once coverage is cancelled for non-payment, the retiree cannot be reinstated in the program.

C. Enrollment

Employees planning to enroll in the Retiree Health Insurance Program should contact the Human Resource Manager at least 30 days prior to their scheduled retirement date to arrange for enrollment. Retirees who do not choose to participate in the program within the COBRA election period are not eligible to participate at a future date.

CHAPTER 11 COMPENSATION AND WORK HOURS

11-1 Employee Compensation

A. Overview

Morgan City's compensation policies and programs are designed to assist in creating an environment which will:

- 1. attract, develop, retain, and reward high quality staff at all levels of responsibility;
- 2. pay wages and salaries which are competitive with the prevailing rates for similar employment in the labor markets;
- 3. maintain a compensation program that promotes ease of administration;
- 4. comply with all state and federal laws and regulations.

B. Compensation Model

The City has adopted by ordinance a step schedule for each employee position.

C. Annual Adjustments

- Date of Adjustment Each year during the budget process the City Council shall consider cost of living adjustments. If such an adjustment is given, it will take effect July 1st of that year.
- 2. Budget Shortfalls In the event the annual cost of the step increases exceeds the amount approved by the City Council for the payroll budget, all schedules will be adjusted by the same percentage reduction to conform to the budget. These budget cuts will be approved by the City Council.

11-2 Work Hours

Regular and prompt attendance at work is required of all employees.

When an employee has not scheduled time-off with his/her Department Head and does not report at the regularly scheduled time, the employee shall be considered absent.

An employee is entitled to 2 compensated 15-minute work break periods in a workday. If an employee chooses to not take a break, no additional compensation will be given.

An unpaid meal period is provided to each full-time employee. The normal meal period should occur approximately halfway through the workday. However, certain departments may require alternate meal periods. The length of the meal period may vary from 30 minutes to 1 hour according to the needs of the department.

11-3 Overtime and Compensatory Time (Comp Time)

All overtime hours shall be accounted for by the employee on the time sheet during which the hours were worked. Compensatory or Overtime will be paid after an employee has met the **40-hour regular time requirement. Exceptions would be in emergency cases before or after the normal working hours of 8:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m., Monday through Thursday, and 8:00 a.m. to 12:00 p.m., Fridays. (Snow removal, electrical outages, burials, sewer, and water line breaks.) There will be a 2hour minimum for callout time. Callout hours will not count toward the 40-hour work week.

(**All employees (as determined by the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA)) must be paid time and one half or given compensatory time (comp time) at the rate of time and one half for all hours worked over 40 hours per work week.)

- A. Employees shall not maintain a comp time balance greater than 80 hours compensatory time and this time must be used within 180 days of accrual unless approved by Department Head.
- B. When an employee terminates employment with the City, the employee must be fully compensated for all unused comp time.

When an employee wishes to make-up time lost, the make-up time must be pre-approved by the employee's Department Head and will be paid on a one-to-one basis and is not eligible for overtime or compensatory time, provided the time is made up in the same pay period.

11-4 Pay Periods

The City operates on a bi-weekly pay period.

11-5 Time Reporting

All employees must fill out a timesheet (or clock in and out) as provided by the City. These timesheets are used to compute leave and earnings and are kept in accordance with State records retention requirements. Because timesheets represent a legally protected financial claim on City resources, any misrepresentations or falsification on an employee's personal or another employee's timesheet could be grounds for immediate disciplinary action including termination.

It is every employee's responsibility to verify, the accuracy of all time recorded. The Department Head or City Manager will review and approve the timesheet before submitting it to the payroll department for processing, by the Wednesday following the end of the pay period.

CHAPTER 12 SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND DRUG FREE WORKPLACE

12-1 Policy Statement

The City believes that a healthy and productive work force, safe working conditions free from the effects of drugs and alcohol, and maintenance of the quality of services rendered by the City are important. The abuse of drugs and alcohol creates a variety of workplace problems, including increased injuries on the job, increased absenteeism, increased financial burden on health and benefit programs, increased workplace theft, decreased employee morale, decreased productivity, and a decline in the quality of products and services.

Therefore, the City hereby adopts this Policy for testing employees and prospective employees as related to drugs and alcohol in the workplace.

- A. In order to achieve a drug-free workplace, employees, and applicants-as a condition of employment shall be required to participate in alcohol and drug testing:
 - 1. When an applicant has been extended a conditional offer of employment but before beginning work;
 - 2. When there is a reasonable suspicion to believe that the employee is in an impaired state;
 - 3. When the employee has been involved in an "on duty accident" or unsafe work practice;
 - 4. On a random basis (as described in part 12.3.E. Random Testing);
 - 5. As a condition for return to duty after testing positive for controlled substances or alcohol; and
 - 6. As part of follow-up procedures to employment related drug or alcohol violations.
- B. Applicants for all other positions shall, as a condition of employment, be required to participate in alcohol and drug testing after the applicant has been extended a conditional offer of employment but before beginning work.

12-2 Drug & Alcohol Testing Policy Definitions

For the purposes of this policy:

"<u>Alcohol</u>" Alcohol is defined as the intoxicating agent in beverage alcohol, ethyl alcohol, or other low molecular weight alcohols in methyl and isopropyl alcohol no matter how packaged or in what form the alcohol is stored, utilized, or found.

"<u>Drugs</u>" used in this policy refer to and include all drugs, paraphernalia, controlled substances, or mood or mindaltering inhalants, any of which were not prescribed by a licensed physician/dentist in the United States for the person taking or in possession of the drug or substance, or which have not been used as prescribed or directed.

"<u>Drug Paraphernalia</u>" means objects used to manufacture, compound, covert, produce, process, prepare, test, analyze, pack, store, contain, conceal, and/or to inject, ingest, inhale, or otherwise introduce a drug into the human body.

"Employee" means any person in the service of the City whether for compensation or as a volunteer.

"<u>Prospective employee</u>" means any person who has made application for employment with the City and to whom the City has offered employment, conditioned upon the results of a drug and alcohol test.

"<u>Conviction</u>" means a finding of guilt (including a plea of *nolo contendere*) or imposition of sentence, or both, by any judicial body charged with the responsibility to determine violations of the Federal or State criminal statutes.

"<u>Criminal Drug Statute</u>" means a Federal or State criminal statute involving the manufacture, distribution, dispensing, possession, or use of any controlled substance.

"<u>MRO</u>" means Medical Review Officer, charged with reviewing and interpreting test results and determining any alternate medical explanations.

"<u>Drug Policy Coordinator</u>" is the City employee specifically designated to administer the Drug and Alcohol Testing Policy and through whom any procedures, or disciplinary or rehabilitative action regarding this policy,

must be reviewed and approved. The Drug Policy Coordinator is the City Manager or other person designated by the City Manager.

"CDL-Commercial Driver's License" is the license required to operate a commercial vehicle.

"<u>Positive Test</u>" means any test result showing a blood alcohol content of 0.02 or greater or the presence of any controlled substance in the test subject.

"<u>Refusal to Submit to Testing</u>" means failure to provide a testing sample without a valid and verified medical explanation, after the employee has received notice that he/she is being tested and a sample is required or engages in conduct that clearly obstructs the testing process.

"<u>Reasonable Suspicion</u>" means knowledge sufficient to induce an ordinarily prudent and cautious person under the circumstances to believe that a prohibited activity is occurring.

"<u>Safety Sensitive Duties</u>" means any duties requiring a Commercial Driver's License, any other duties or positions deemed safety sensitive.

12-3 Testing Policy

It is the policy of the City to test employees and prospective employees for the presence of drugs or alcohol, according to the provisions set forth below, as a condition of hire or continued employment. Any employee or prospective employee failing or refusing to take the test will not be eligible for employment, or if employed, may be subject to termination. The City shall consider as negative all confirmed positive drug and alcohol test results with a medically sufficient explanation.

The City shall require the testing of employees and prospective employees, including management, on a periodic basis, under the following circumstances and purposes:

A. Pre-Employment Testing

All prospective employees shall be tested for drug or alcohol usage prior to being placed for employment. All job applicants shall be informed of the policy at the pre-employment interviews. A copy of this policy shall be available for review by all job applicants. All prospective employees shall be required, prior to being hired by the City, to sign the acknowledgment form, agreeing to abide by the terms of this policy. The City will exclude from employment any job applicant or prospective employee who refuses to abide by the terms of this policy. Any prospective employee whose pre-employment drug and alcohol test results in a confirmed positive and who does not have a medically sufficient explanation (as determined in the sole, but reasonable, discretion of the MRO), may reapply for employment with the City after six months from the date of such test. If the City hires a prospective employee, he or she must have first successfully passed the above-referenced pre-employment drug and alcohol test, and thereafter he or she will be subject to all the procedures and requirements for drug and alcohol testing as set forth in this policy.

In addition, any employee who has taken an extended leave of absence of six months or longer must be retested under this section before returning to work.

B. Reasonable Suspicion (For Cause) Testing

- 1. When a designated Department Head makes a determination that there is a reasonable suspicion to believe that an employee is using, is under the influence of, or is in possession of alcohol or controlled substances at work, the employee shall be subject to drug/alcohol testing.
 - a. The Department Head making the determination that reasonable suspicion exists shall submit written documentation setting forth the specific, contemporaneous articulable observations concerning the appearance, behavior, speech, or body odors of the employee which resulted in the reasonable suspicion determination. Reasonable suspicion of use of a controlled substance may also be based on observation of indications of the chronic and withdrawal effects of controlled substances.

- i. The required observations underlying reasonable suspicion testing must be made by a Department Head or City Manager who has received at least 2 hours of training on the physical, behavioral, speech and performance indicators of alcohol and drug use.
- Observations underlying the reasonable suspicion testing must be documented in writing and signed by the Department Head or City Manager within 24 hours or before the results of the test are announced, whichever is later.
- b. Reasonable suspicion testing may not be conducted by the same Department Head who makes the reasonable suspicion determination.
- 2. Special requirements associated with reasonable suspicion alcohol testing.
 - a. Alcohol testing is authorized only if the observations set forth above are made during, just proceeding or just after the performance of safety sensitive functions.
 - b. If an alcohol test is not administered within 2 hours following the identification of reasonable suspicion, the Department Head shall prepare and maintain documentation stating why the test was not administered within 2 hours.
 - c. If an alcohol test is not administered within 8 hours following the identification of reasonable suspicion, the Department Head shall cease attempts to administer an alcohol test and shall prepare and maintain documentation stating why the test was not administered within 8 hours.
- 3. Special requirements associated with reasonable suspicion drug testing.
 - a. If a drug test is not administered within 32 hours following the identification of reasonable suspicion, the Department Head shall cease attempts to administer a drug test and shall prepare and maintain documentation stating why the test was not administered within 32 hours.
- 4. Upon required testing due to reasonable suspicion, the employee tested shall not engage in the operation of any City equipment or engage in any employment related duties, which his/her Department Head deems dangerous to himself/herself or others until the results of the tests are received and the employee is released back to work by the City Manager or his designee.

C. Return to Duty Testing

If the City returns to duty an employee who is assigned to a safety sensitive position after he or she has voluntarily sought rehabilitation for drug or alcohol abuse and has successfully completed rehabilitation, such employee shall be entered into a program of unannounced drug and alcohol testing for a predetermined period of time at the sole discretion of the City.

D. Post-Accident Testing

Post-accident testing on employees assigned to safety sensitive positions* will be conducted on employees involved in an accident when:

- 1. Medical treatment is provided to a citizen or employee. Testing should be completed when the employee is treated if possible or within 32 hours of treatment by a physician. If an employee reports an accident on the day it occurs but does not seek treatment by a physician for this injury until days or weeks later, the employee should be drug tested when the employee is treated or within 32 hours of receiving treatment. Involved in the accident is defined as the employee(s) caused, failed to avoid, employee negligence or impairment, or other contributory factors determined by the Department Head; or
- 2. Property damage exceeds Five Hundred Dollars (\$500.00); or
- 3. A work-related fatality occurs; or

- 4. If a DOT recordable accident occurs the driver must be drug tested within 32 hours and alcohol tested within 8 hours. An accident is considered to be a DOT recordable accident if any of the following conditions exist:
 - a. Fatality, or bodily injury requiring medical treatment away from the scene.
 - b. One or more vehicles are towed from the scene of the accident.

E. Random Testing

Employees assigned to, or performing, safety sensitive duties* are subject to random drug/alcohol tests.

- 1. Random tests shall be:
 - a. unannounced; and
 - b. reasonably spread throughout the year.

Each employee within a testing pool must have an equal chance of being tested each time a random test is conducted.

- 2. Employees required to hold a Commercial Driver's License (CDL) and drive commercial vehicles as a condition of employment may be tested as required by federal and/or state law.
- 3. Any drug or alcohol testing shall occur during or immediately after the regular work period of current employees and shall be deemed work time for purposes of compensation and benefits for current employees.
- 4. Individuals will be sent to an outside clinic or testing facility licensed to perform such tests. If an employee is sent to an outside clinic for a "Reasonable Suspicion" test, the employee must be driven to the facility by the Department Head or his/her designee. The employee must then be put on administrative leave until the results of the test are available. The Department Head must make arrangements or help the employee make arrangements to get home without driving him/herself.
- 5. The City shall pay all costs of testing and transportation associated with a test required by the City.
- 6. All sample collection and testing shall be performed under the following conditions:
 - a. The collection of samples shall be performed under reasonable and sanitary conditions.
 - b. Samples shall be collected and tested with due regard to the privacy of the individual being tested, and in a manner reasonably calculated to prevent substitutions or interference with the collection or testing of reliable samples.
 - c. The collection of samples shall be documented, and the documentation procedures shall include labeling of samples, to reasonably preclude the probability of erroneous identification of test results. An opportunity shall be provided for the employee or prospective employee to provide notification of any information that he or she considers to be relevant to the test, including identification of currently or recently used prescriptions or non-prescription drugs, or other relevant medical information.
 - d. Sample collection, storage, and transportation to the place of testing shall be performed in a manner that reasonably precludes the probability of sample misidentification, contamination, or adulteration.
 - e. Sample testing shall conform to scientifically accepted analytical methods and procedures.

- f. Testing shall include verification or confirmation of any positive initial screening test by gas chromatography, gas chromatography-mass spectroscopy, or other comparably reliable method.
- 7. In the case of urine testing, an employee or prospective employee will submit a split urine sample. A split urine sample shall consist of at least 45 ml of urine. The urine shall be divided into 2 specimen bottles, with at least 30 ml of urine in one bottle and at least 15 ml of urine in the other. If the test results of the 30 ml urine sample indicate the presence of drugs, the donor of the test shall have 72 hours from the time he is so notified to request, at his option that the 15 ml urine sample be tested for the indicated drugs, the expense of which shall be divided equally between the donor and the City. The test results of both samples may be considered at any subsequent disciplinary hearing. If the second test is negative, and the employee is exonerated in the subsequent disciplinary process, the employee will not need to pay the employees' portion of the costs for the second test.
- 8. Drug and alcohol testing will be conducted in compliance with federal, state, and local laws, including but not limited to Utah Code Ann. § 34-41-101 *et seq.*

*Safety sensitive positions are defined as any employee working for the Public Works Department.

12-4 City Action

Upon receipt of a verified or confirmed positive drug or alcohol test result, which indicates a violation of this policy (and in the case of urine testing after providing the employee or prospective employee notice of the result of the initial test and the option to have the 15 ml urine sample tested), or upon the refusal of any employee or prospective employee to provide a sample, the City may use that test result or refusal as the basis for disciplinary or rehabilitative actions, which may include, but not be limited to, the following:

- A. Termination of employment.
- B. Refusal to hire a prospective employee.
- C. Any other disciplinary measures in conformance with the City's practices, policies, or procedures.

12-5 Confidentiality

The information received from the drug testing results shall be the property of the City. Test results information may be released to the person who has been tested upon written request.

12-6 Workplace Rules

Employees who possess, dispense, manufacture, or distribute alcohol, drugs, or drug paraphernalia on City premises, or on City time may be subject to disciplinary action, including termination.

Employees undergoing prescribed medical treatment with a drug that may alter physical or mental abilities must report that to their Department Head.

Prescribed and over-the-counter drugs and the necessary instrumentalities of administration brought on City premises may only be used by the person for whom they are prescribed and taken as directed so long as the use of these drugs does not adversely affect the safety of the work environment or significantly impede performance of essential job functions.

There are various prescription and over-the-counter drugs that may adversely affect the safety of the work environment. Examples include, but are not limited to, pain relievers that contain opiates, and muscle relaxants. It is the employee's responsibility to be informed about the effects of prescription and over-the-counter drugs they are taking by reading the information that accompanies the drug, including any information provided by the pharmacist, and by consulting with their physician, and by accessing and utilizing other sources of information available to the employee, and then act accordingly.

Any employee who chooses or is medically required to ingest prescribed or over-the-counter medications that may adversely affect the safety of the work environment, shall immediately notify his or her Department Head of

the type of medication and time period over which said medications will be taken. The Department Head will make a determination of any restrictions to be placed on the employee after appropriate confidential consultation with the Human Resource Manager, the City Manager, and/or medical professionals.

Any employee who chooses or is medically required to ingest such a prescribed or over-the-counter medication outside of the workplace must ensure that the impairing effects have ended prior to reporting for work.

For the purpose of this policy, medications used as prescribed, which do not constitute a safety concern, shall not be considered a violation of this policy.

Any employee convicted of violating a criminal drug statute must notify the City Manager within 5 days of conviction. The City may take appropriate disciplinary or rehabilitative actions as a consequence.

No employee may use or be under the influence of drugs or alcohol on the City's premises, in the City's vehicles, or any time the employee is representing the City on City business, except in cases involving a current, prescription prescribed in the United States, or over-the-counter drug, taken as prescribed or directed, and in conformance with this policy.

12-7 Miscellaneous

A copy of the City's Drug and Alcohol Testing Policy shall be distributed to all employees, and all employees shall be required to acknowledge receiving, reading, and acknowledging the policy. Copies shall be made available to prospective employees.

Employees wishing assistance with overcoming drug or alcohol abuse may contact their Department Head or the Drug Policy Coordinator for information about counseling and rehabilitation programs.

12-8 Acknowledgment of Policy

The City shall require each employee to read this policy and sign a form, acknowledging that they have received and read a copy of this policy and agree to abide by its terms as a condition of continued employment. The signed acknowledgment shall be kept in each employee's personnel file.

12-9 Drug and Alcohol Policy Not a Contract

This Drug and Alcohol Testing Policy is the unilateral action of the City and does not constitute an express or implied contract with any person affected by or subject to the policy. Neither this policy nor any action taken pursuant to this policy assures or guarantees employment or any terms of employment to any person for any period of time. The City may alter, terminate, or make exceptions to this policy at any time, at the City's sole discretion.

CHAPTER 13 SEXUAL HARASSMENT/DISCRIMINATION POLICY AND PROCEDURE

13-1 Prohibition Against Sexual Harassment/Discrimination

All employees of the City have the legal right (Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 which makes it unlawful to fail or refuse to hire or to discharge any individual, or otherwise to discriminate against any individual with respect to his/her compensation, terms, conditions, or privileges of employment, because of such individual's race, color, religion, sex, ethnicity, disability, genetic information, or national origin.) to work in an environment free from sexual harassment and discrimination. In addition, it is an objective of the City that all individuals making application for employment with the City may expect an environment free from sexual harassment and discrimination.

Sexual harassment and discrimination are unlawful activities which violate City policy and are prohibited. It is unacceptable behavior that will not be tolerated at any level. Any employee who engages in any form of sexual harassment or discrimination shall be subject to disciplinary action, up to, and including, termination.

Sexual harassment, according to the federal Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC), consists of unwelcome sexual advances, requests for sexual favors or other verbal or physical acts of a sexual nature or sexbased nature where:

- A. Submission to such conduct is made either explicitly or implicitly a term or condition of an individual's employment.
- B. An employment decision is based on an individual's acceptance or rejection of such conduct.
- C. Such conduct interferes with an individual's work performance or creates an intimidating, hostile, or offensive work environment.

It is also unlawful to retaliate or take reprisal in any way against anyone who has filed a complaint about sexual harassment or sexual discrimination or any other type of discrimination.

The City and its Department Heads, employees and agents are under a duty to investigate or eradicate any form of sexual harassment, sex discrimination or any other type of discrimination or complaints about such conduct.

In addition to prohibiting sexual harassment or discrimination by its employees, the City will not tolerate sexual harassment or discrimination towards its employees by its citizens, contractors and/or vendors. Likewise, employees are prohibited from engaging in harassment, discrimination, or retaliation towards citizens, contractors, or vendors.

The City's management is committed to vigorously enforcing this prohibition of Sexual Harassment and Discrimination at all levels of the organization. This prohibition against Sexual Harassment and Discrimination is in effect at all times and in all places.

13-2 Statement of Penalties for Misconduct

An employee's commission of acts of sexual harassment, discrimination and/or retaliation will result in disciplinary action up to and including termination.

13-3 Reporting Violations of Sexual Harassment/Discrimination

Employees are required to report violations of the City's Sexual Harassment/Discrimination Policy when they first feel they have been sexually harassed or discriminated against or have observed harassing or discriminating conduct against another. The following procedure will guide the investigation of sexual harassment or discrimination claims:

Employees must file a sexual harassment or discrimination complaint in writing with any one of the following individuals:

- A. Department Head
- B. Human Resource Manager
- C. City Attorney or Assistant Attorney
- D. City Manager

If an employee verbally makes a complaint and does not follow up with a written complaint, it will be investigated, and the employee will be encouraged to provide it in writing.

The City Administration will promptly conduct a thorough investigation of the alleged sexual harassment or discrimination complaint. Confidentiality will, to the extent practical, be protected.

Any employee of the City who is accused of sexual harassment or discrimination shall not question, coerce, intimidate, or retaliate in any way during or after the investigation against the person who has filed a complaint of sexual harassment or discrimination or against any persons that have provided information concerning the complaint. During the investigation, the City may adjust work and staffing schedules to ensure the propriety of the investigation and to avoid potential conflicts.

All employees shall fully cooperate in any investigation of sexual harassment, discrimination, or retaliation. Disciplinary action will be taken against any employee failing to report, obstructing, or not fully cooperating with any investigation of sexual harassment, discrimination, or retaliation.

CHAPTER 14 WORKPLACE VIOLENCE

14-1 Workplace Violence and Policy Statement

The City is committed to providing, in so far as it reasonably can do so within available resources, a safe environment for working and conducting business. The City will not tolerate acts of violence or hostility committed by City employees, or against City employees by members of the public while on City property or while the City employee is performing City business at other locations. The objective of this policy is to reduce the potential for violence in and around the workplace, to encourage and foster a work environment that is characterized by respect and healthy conflict resolution, and to mitigate the negative consequences for employees who experience or encounter violence and/or hostility in their work lives.

14-2 Workplace Violence Definitions

The work violence in this policy shall mean an act or behavior that:

- A. is physically assaultive;
- B. consists of a communicated or reasonably perceived threat to harm another individual or in any way endanger the safety of an individual;
- C. would be interpreted by a reasonable person as having potential for physical harm to the individual;
- D. a reasonable person would perceive as menacing;
- E. involves carrying or displaying non-permitted weapons, destroying property, throwing objects, or displaying permitted weapons in a manner reasonably perceived to be threatening;
- F. consists of a communicated or reasonably perceived threat to destroy property; or
- G. conduct that creates an intimidation, hostile work environment outside of the discipline procedures outlined in this policy.

Violent actions on City property, in City facilities or while on City business will not be tolerated or ignored. Any unlawful violent actions committed by employees or members of the public while on City property or while using City facilities will be prosecuted as appropriate and may result in disciplinary action, up to and including termination. Employees must immediately report to their supervisor all incidents of workplace violence.

CHAPTER 15 RISK MANAGEMENT AND SAFETY

15-1 Employee Liability

An employee who becomes aware of any occurrence which may give rise to a lawsuit, receives a notice of claim, or is sued because of an incident related to his employment, shall give immediate notice to his/her Department Head and the City Manager.

15-2 Incentive Program

The City may adopt an employee incentive program to promote workplace safety, performance, and/or health and reduce the negative impacts of accidents, property damage, and insurance costs. The City Manager has the discretion to implement and make changes to an incentive program. The successfulness of incentives will be evaluated and reported to the City Council annually using insurance claims, workers compensation claims, and employee engagement (feedback) as indicators of success. The City Manager may include any other performance indicators, performance plans, and employee evaluations in such program as appropriate for workplace improvements. The funding for incentive programs will be included in the annual budget and incentives approved by the City Council as changes are made.

CHAPTER 16 EMPLOYEE CODE OF ETHICS

16-1 Prohibited Conduct

No current employee or officer, as specified, shall:

A. Disqualification from Acting on Morgan City Business

- 1. Engage in any transaction or activity, which is, or would to a reasonable person appear to be, in conflict with or incompatible with the proper discharge of official duties, or which impairs, or would to a reasonable person appear to impair, the employee's independence of judgment or action in the performance of official duties and fail to disqualify him or herself from official action in those instances where conflict occurs;
- 2. Have a financial or other private interest, direct or indirect, personally or through a member of his or her immediate family, in any matter upon which the employee is required to act in the discharge of his or her official duties, and fail to disqualify him or herself from acting or participating;
- 3. Fail to disqualify him or herself from acting on any transaction which involves Morgan City and any person who is, or at any time within the preceding twelve (12) month period has been a private client of his or hers, or of his or her firm or partnership;
- 4. Have a financial or other private interest, direct or indirect, personally or through a member of his or her immediate family, in any contract or transaction to which Morgan City or any City agency may be a party, and fails to disclose such interest to the appropriate authority prior to the formation of the contract or the time Morgan City or City agency enters into the transaction; provided, that this paragraph shall not apply to any contract awarded through the public bid process in accordance with applicable law.

B. Improper Use of Official Position

- 1. Use his or her official position for a purpose that is, or would to a reasonable person appear to be primarily for the private benefit of the employee, rather than primarily for the benefit of Morgan City; or to achieve a private gain or an exemption from duty or responsibility for the employee or any other person.
- 2. Use or permit the use of any person, funds, or property under his or her official control, direction, or custody, or of any City funds or property, for a purpose which is, or to a reasonable person would appear to be, for something other than a legitimate purpose.
- 3. Except in the course of official duties, assist any person in any transaction where the employee's assistance is, or to a reasonable person would appear to be, enhanced by that employee's position with the City; provided that this subsection shall not apply to any employee appearing on his or her own behalf or representing himself or herself as to any matter in which he or she has a proprietary interest, if not otherwise prohibited by ordinance.
- 4. Regardless of prior disclosure thereof, have a financial interest, direct or indirect, personally or through a member of his or her immediate family, in a business entity doing or seeking to do business with Morgan City, and influence or attempt to influence the selection of, or the conduct of business with that business or entity.

C. Accept Gifts or Loans

- 1. Ask for or receive, directly or indirectly, any compensation, gift, gratuity, or thing of value, or promise thereof, for performing or for omitting or deferring the performance of any official duty; except that the following shall be allowed:
 - a. Unsolicited flowers, plants, and floral arrangements;
 - b. Unsolicited advertising or promotional items of nominal value, such as pens and notepads;
 - c. Unsolicited token or awards of appreciation in the form of a plaque, trophy, desk item, wall memento, or similar item;
 - d. Unsolicited food items given to a department when the contents are shared among employees and the public;
 - e. Unsolicited items received for the purpose of evaluation or review provided the officer or employee has no personal beneficial interest in the eventual use or acquisition of the item by the City;
 - f. Information material, publications, or subscriptions related to the recipient's performance of official duties;
 - g. Food and beverages consumed at hosted receptions where attendance is related to official duties;
 - h. Meals, beverages, and lodging associated with retreats or other meetings where the official serves as a representative, designee or is otherwise assigned to another organization or entity from the City;
 - i. Travel costs, lodging, and tuition costs associated with City sanctioned training or education when not provided by a private entity under contract with the City;
 - j. Admission to, and the cost of food and beverages consumed at, events sponsored by or in conjunction with a civic, charitable, governmental, or community organization and other officials or employees of similar agencies are in attendance;
 - k. Unsolicited gifts from dignitaries from another entity or other jurisdiction that are intended to be personal in nature;
 - 1. Campaign contributions; and
 - m. Unsolicited gifts with an aggregate economic value of \$50.00 or less from a single source in a calendar year received either directly or indirectly by the official or employee.

D. Disclose Privileged Information

Disclose or use any privileged or proprietary information gained by reason of his or her official position for the immediate or anticipated personal gain or benefit of the employee or any other person or entity; provided, that nothing shall prohibit the disclosure or use of information which is a matter of public knowledge, or which is available to the public on request.

E. Financial or Beneficial Interest in Transactions

Regardless of prior disclosure an employee or officer may not participate in or benefit from (personally or through his or her family) a contract or agreement where that employee or officer acted as an agent of Morgan City. This includes receiving compensation, gratuity, or other benefit from an interested party of an agreement or contract with Morgan City.

F. Nepotism

1. Violate *Utah Code* § 52-3, which prohibits employment of relatives, with few exceptions.

G. Misuse of Public Resources or Property

1. Violate *Utah Code* § 76-8-4, which delineates the unlawful use of public funds and destruction of property, including records.

H. Outside Employment

- 1. Retain secondary employment outside of Morgan City employment, which, as determined by the City Manager, and according to Utah Administrative Code R477-9-2:
 - a. Interferes with an employee's performance.
 - b. Conflicts with the interests of Morgan City or the State of Utah.
 - c. Gives reason for criticism or suspicion of conflicting interests or duties.

I. Uses of the City's internet

(The following is a non-exclusive list of prohibited uses of the City's internet and email):

- 1. Commercial use any form of commercial use of the internet is prohibited;
- 2. Solicitation the purchase or sale of personal items or non-business items through advertising on the internet is prohibited;
- 3. Copyright violations the unlawful reproduction or distribution of copyrighted information, regardless of the source, is prohibited;
- 4. Discrimination / Harassment the use of the internet to send messages or other content, which is harassing, derogatory or unlawfully discriminatory to employees, citizens, vendors, or customers is prohibited;
- 5. Political the use of the internet for political purposes is prohibited;
- 6. Aliases / Anonymous messages / misrepresentation the use of aliases or transmission of anonymous messages is prohibited. Also, the misrepresentation of an employee's job title, job description, or position with Morgan City is prohibited;
- Social networking sites the accessing and/or creation of social networking sites, such as Facebook, Twitter, Instagram, Blogs and similar sites is prohibited for non-entity business purposes;
- 8. Instant messaging for non-entity business purposes;

- 9. Misinformation / Confidential Information the release of untrue, distorted, or confidential information regarding Morgan City business or employees is prohibited;
- 10. Viewing or Downloading of Non-Business Related Information the accessing, viewing, distribution, downloading, or any other method for retrieving non-city related information is prohibited. This includes, but is not limited to, entertainment sites, pornographic sites, sexually explicit sites, chat rooms and bulletin boards;
- 11. Unauthorized attempts to access another's network or e-mail account;
- 12. Display or transmission of sensitive or proprietary information to unauthorized persons or organizations; and
- 13. Spamming email accounts from the City's email services or City machines.

J. Political Activity

- 1. Except as otherwise provided by law:
 - a. The partisan political activity, political opinion, or political affiliation of an applicant for a position with Morgan City may not provide a basis for denying employment to the applicant.
 - b. A Morgan City officer's or employee's partisan political activity, political opinion, or political affiliation may not provide the basis for the officer or employee's employment, promotion, disciplinary action, demotion, or dismissal.
 - c. A Morgan City employee may not engage in political campaigning or solicit political contributions during hours of employment.
 - d. A Morgan City officer or employee may not use the City's equipment while engaged in campaigning or other political activity.
 - e. A Morgan City officer or employee may not directly or indirectly coerce, command, or advise another City officer or employee to pay, lend, or contribute part of the officer's or employee's salary or compensation, or anything else of value to a political party, committee, organization, agency, or person for political purposes.
 - f. A Morgan City officer or employee may not attempt to make another officer or employee's employment status dependent on the officers or employee's support, or lack of support of a political party, affiliation, opinion, committee, organization, agency, or person engaged in political activity.
- 2. A Morgan City employee who has filed a declaration of candidacy may:
 - a. be given a leave of absence for the period between the primary election and the general election; and
 - b. Use any vacation or other leave available to engage in campaign activities.

- 3. Neither the filing of a declaration of candidacy nor a leave of absence under this section may be used as the basis for an adverse employment action, including discipline and termination, against the employee.
- 4. Nothing in this chapter shall be construed to:
 - a. prohibit a Morgan City officer or employee's voluntary contribution to a party or candidate of the officer or employee's choice; or
 - b. Permit a Morgan City officer or employee partisan political activity that is prohibited under federal law.
 - c. No Morgan City officer or employee shall solicit or participate in soliciting any assessment, subscription, or contribution to any political party during working hours on the premises of any Morgan City property.
 - d. No Morgan City officer or employee shall promise any appointment to any position with Morgan City as a reward for any political activity.
 - e. A Morgan City employee who is elected to an office with Morgan City shall terminate City employment prior to being sworn into the elected office.

K. Fair and Equal Treatment

- 1. No person shall be appointed to, removed from, or in any way favored or discriminated against with respect to any appointive public office because of such person's race, color, age, religion, sex, national origin, or functional limitation as defined by applicable state or federal laws, if otherwise qualified for the position or office.
- 2. No Morgan City officer or employee shall grant any special consideration, treatment, or advantage to any citizen beyond that which is available to every other citizen.

L. Prohibited Conduct After Leaving Morgan City

- 1. No former employee shall, during the period of one (1) year after leaving Morgan City office or employment:
 - a. Disclose or use any privileged or proprietary information gained by reason of his/her City employment for his/her gain or anticipated gain, or for the gain or anticipated gain of any person, unless the information is a matter of public knowledge or is available to the public on request;
 - b. Assist any person in proceedings involving an agency of Morgan City with which he/she was previously employed, involving a matter in which he or she was officially involved, participated, or acted in the course of duty;
 - c. Represent any person as an advocate in any matter in which the former employee was officially involved while a Morgan City employee;
 - d. Participate as a competitor in any competitive selection process for a City contract in which he or she assisted the City in determining the project or work to be done or the process to be used.